

E-Government: A Stakeholder Relational Perspective

by

 Tan Chee Wee

 (B.Sc. (Hons.), National University of Singapore)

A THESIS SUBMITTED FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE SCHOOL OF COMPUTING NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SINGAPORE

January, 2004

Acknowledgements

The completion of this thesis commemorates the end of my graduate education in the School of Computing (SoC). Having spent the last seven years in SoC, I am extremely grateful to the team of dedicated lecturers and professional administrators, who have made my stay both intellectually stimulating and academically rewarding. Particularly, I will like to express my gratitude to a special group of people without whom this achievement would not be possible.

First and foremost, I will like to thank my research supervisor, Dr. Pan Shan Ling, for his advice and guidance during the course of my study. Thank you for your time and patience in putting up with a somewhat obstinate student like me, who frequently persists in doing things my way. Without your kind understanding and relentless support, I would not have been able to recover and learn from my mistakes. Dr. Pan, thank you very much for helping me to grow both professionally as well as personally.

Also, I will like to thank Prof. Raman, Prof. Chan Hock Chuan, Prof. Danny Poo, Dr. Irene Woon and Dr. Tan Hung Pheng for sharing their knowledge and experiences on several occasions. I have benefited tremendously from your perceptive insights that go beyond textbook wisdom and they have indeed inspired me to attain greater heights academically.

A personal friend who has contributed substantially to my pleasant stay in SoC is Mr. Bernard Tay. Without your technical expertise, I would have been lost the many times my laptop crashed. Despite your busy schedule, you have always been most willing to go out of your way to lend a helping hand. You have also been a patient listener and we have shared some memorable (laughable) times together. Thanks for taking the extra effort to aid students in need of assistance but more importantly, thank you for being a friend.

Special Thanks

Finally, I wish to dedicate this thesis to my family members and especially my brother for their words of encouragement whenever I am down. Thank you for always being there for me. It is only because of your unwavering supporting and strong vote of confidence that I can continue to strive against all odds and accomplish this deed.

List of Publications

Journal Papers:

Tan, C.W., Pan, S.L., Lim, E.T.K. and Chan, C.M.L. (2004) Managing Knowledge Conflicts in Inter-Organizational Project: An Exploratory Study of the Infocomm Development Authority of Singapore. *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology.* (Forthcoming)

Tan, C.W. and Pan, S.L. (2003) Managing E-Transformation in Public Sector: An E-Government Study of Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (IRAS). *European Journal of Information Systems* (**12**:4), pp 269-81.

Conference Papers:

Tan, C.W., Lim, E.T.K., Pan, S.L. and Chan, C.M.L. (2004) Enterprise System as an Orchestrator for Dynamic Capability Development: A Case Study of IRAS and TechCo. In *Proceedings of the IFIP 8.2 Working Conference: Relevant Theory and Informed Practice* (IFIP 8.2 WC 2004), Manchester, England, July 15-17. (**Provisionally Accepted**)

Chan, C.M.L., Pan, S.L. and Tan, C.W. (2003) Managing Stakeholder Relationships in an e-Government Project. In *Proceedings of the 9th Americas Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS 2003), Tampa, Florida, August 9-11, pp 783-91.

Tan, C.W., Pan, S.L. and Lim, E. (2003) E-Governance: Towards a Strategic Convergence of Stakeholder Interests. In *Proceedings of the 11th European Conference on Information Systems* (ECIS 2003), Naples, Italy, June 19-21.

Tan, C.W. and Pan, S.L. (2002) The Role of ES in e-Initiative Implementation: A Case Study of TechCo. In *Proceedings of the 6th Pacific Asia Conference on Information Systems* (PACIS 2002), Tokyo, Japan, September 2-4, pp 717-30.

Tan, C.W., Pan, S.L. and Huang, J.C. (2002) Electronic Government Practice in Action: An Evolution of Customer Relationship Management. In *Proceedings of the 6th Pacific Asia Conference on Information Systems* (PACIS 2002), Tokyo, Japan, September 2-4, pp 273-87.

Tan, C.W. and Pan, S.L. (2002) ERP Success – The Search for a Comprehensive Framework. In *Proceedings of the 8th Americas Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS 2002), Dallas, Texas, August 9-11, pp 925-33.

List of Figures

Figure	Page
Figure 2.1: A Summary of Frooman's (1999) "Typology of Relationships between Stakeholders and Firm"	24
Figure 4.1: Annual Number of E-Filers	47
Figure 5.1: A Proposed Framework of Stakeholder Segmentation in e-Government Projects	79

List of Tables

TablePageTable 2.1: A Comparison of the Five Perspectives of e-Government17Table 2.2: A Comparison among Power, Legitimacy and Urgency of Stakeholders23Table 3.1: A Summary of Interviewees Selected for the Study35Table 3.2: An Overview of the Process of Open and Axial Coding40Table 5.1: A Summary of Implications on Stakeholder Relationship Management86

Table of Contents

Title	Page
Acknowledgements	i
List of Publications	ii
List of Figures & Tables	
Table of Contents	iv
Abstract	vii
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
1.1 Motivation and Problem Definition	2
1.2 The Electronic Filing (e-Filing) System	4
1.3 Methodology	5
1.4 Objectives of the Study	5
1.5 Thesis Structure	6
Chapter 2: Literature Review	7
2.1 Definitions of e-Government	8
2.2 Perspectives of e-Government	9
2.2.1 e-Business Perspective	9
2.2.2 Citizen Perspective	10
2.2.3 Knowledge Perspective	13
2.2.4 Process Perspective	14
2.2.5 Cooperation Perspective	15
2.3 A Critique of Existing e-Government Perspectives	17

2.4 What is the Stakeholder Relational Perspective of e-Government?	21
Chapter 3: Research Methodology	28
3.1 Philosophical Perspectives of Case Studies	29
3.1.1 Positivist Perspective of Strategic Stakeholder Management	29
3.1.2 Interpretivist Perspective of Strategic Stakeholder Management	31
3.2 Research Design and Execution	32
3.2.1 Conceptualization and Planning	33
3.2.2 Data Collection	34
3.2.3 Thematic Analysis	38
Chapter 4: Case Description	43
4.1 IRAS: A Pioneer in e-Government Initiative	43
4.2 The e-Filing System	45
4.3 Evolution of the e-Filing System	47
4.3.1 Phase I: Digitizing Taxpayers' Information	49
4.3.2 Phase II: Automating Organizational Business Process	51
4.3.3 Phase III: Developing the e-Filing System	55
4.3.4 Phase IV: Designing the e-Filing System	56
4.3.5 Phase V: Maintaining and Improving the e-Filing System	58
4.3.6 Phase VI: Extending e-Filing Services	60
Chapter 5: Case Analysis	63
5.1 Stakeholder Identification	64
5.2 Stakeholder Segmentation	72
5.3 Stakeholder Management	79

Chapter 6: Conclusion

v

6.1 Summary of Case Analysis and Findings	87
6.2 Theoretical and Managerial Implications	89
6.3 Limitations	91
6.4 Future Research Directions	92

References

Abstract

E-governments are becoming an integral part of our lives and the study of this phenomenon has revealed valuable insights from a stakeholder relational perspective. Based on an in-depth case study, this paper addresses the strategic management of stakeholders within the e-government landscape. In particular, the research looks at how the process of stakeholder identification, segmentation and management can be strategized by public institutions to craft cooperative partnerships that are supportive of their e-transformation initiatives. The study concludes that the extent of stakeholders' involvement in e-government campaigns may be conceived as the interplay of the cognitive dimensions of acceptance versus commitment. From this notion, a twodimensional framework can thus be devised to distinctively segregate the diversity of stakeholders participating in a typical e-government process into the four main categories of Engineers, Dissidents, Seasoners and Skeptics, each with its own corresponding relational strategy.

Keywords: e-Government, strategic stakeholder management, stakeholder relational perspective, acceptance, commitment

Chapter 1 - Introduction to the Study

The predominance of Information Technology (IT) and the speed by which it has been adopted in commercial enterprises has been phenomenal. In particular, the expansion of e-business and the proliferation of virtual alliances bear witness to the evolving role of Information Systems (IS) to buffer the effects of market dynamism (Riggins and Rhee, 1998). However, such phenomena are not exclusive to business corporations as public agencies are also quickening their pace in IT adoptions (Stratford and Stratford, 2000).

Tapping on the vast experiences of the private sector, the arena of public administration has emulated similar business-like transformations with the redesign of prosaic bureaucratic structures (Moon and Bretschneider, 2002) to accommodate an emerging generation of IT-enabled public services or "*electronic government* (*e-government*)" (Stratford and Stratford, 2000; Devadoss *et* al, 2002). More importantly, this renewed form of modernized public management emphasizes increased interactivity and greater sensitivity to the expectations of the government's diverse stakeholders (Ho, 2002; Wimmer and Traunmuller, 2000).

Nevertheless, such visions of customer-centric governments are usually overshadowed by the immediate need for radical reforms to fundamental yet crucial administrative processes (Aichholzer and Schmutzer, 2000). These revolutionary changes are best characterised by the increasing tendency to incorporate citizens as part of the managerial equation (Lowndes *et* al, 2001; Webler and Tuler, 2000) and in turn refocused

attention to the extraction of customer value as a prerequisite for effective strategic planning purposes in e-governments (Burn and Robbins, 2001). This perspective is further reinforced and extended through the work of Prahalad and Ramaswamy (2000), who foresaw the future of organizations as intimately dependent on their capabilities in "harnessing competence in an enhanced network" of stakeholders where customers serve as some of the most substantial contributors.

Hence, taking into consideration the mounting and urgent emphasis on the effective management of stakeholders as an indispensable ingredient of successful e-government recipes (Scholl, 2001), this study proposes to explore the notion of stakeholders within the context of an e-governmental initiative.

1.1 Motivation and Problem Definition

The concept of stakeholders is not an unfamiliar topic within the academic circle of public administration, especially under the guise of citizen participation. Indeed, it is well established that the solicitation and fusion of public opinions plays a mediating role in creating a responsive government (see Arnstein, 1969; Cumming, 2001; Webler and Tuler, 2000). In turn, this perspective has guided e-government practitioners to experiment with improved techniques of utilizing IT to reengineer business processes in order to achieve efficacies in service delivery and craft communicative relationships with their targeted audiences (Elgarah and Courtney, 2002).

However, despite the impending benefits of merging IT with public management ideologies, the prevalence of e-government and its representation of a market-driven mode of governance (Halligan and Turner, 1995) have posed a different challenge to public organizations. With the accelerated rate of IT diffusion in governmental agencies (Norris and Kraemer, 1996) and the hasty move towards privatization as a competitive alternative (Veenswijk and Hakvoort, 2002), it becomes exceedingly difficult for the civil administration to come to terms with its own social identity (Haque, 1996). In fact, emerging studies have illustrated that contemporary public domain reforms have enlisted private sector values and in the process, erode the communal obligations typical of governmental agencies (Haque, 1998).

Consequently, at this infancy stage of e-government evolution, the public service faces a dilemma between maintaining equilibrium between business process improvements and being responsive towards diverse and often unpredictable fluctuations in customer expectations (Ledingham, 2001). To address this predicament, Haque (2001) advised that the premise of modern public management should not depart from the alignment of governmental e-transformation with a strategic focus on building dialogic relations, which cater to the needs and preferences of differing stakeholders (Dozier *et* al, 1995; Rainey *et* al, 1995; Taylor and Kent, 1999).

Such perceptions are almost synonymous to Kruckeberg and Starck's (1998) belief that the proper management of stakeholder relations is integral to a convergence of aims between organizations and those of their partners. In elaboration, they hypothesized that this acknowledgement of mutual interests can then serve as a self-perpetuating regulator in promoting a sense of corporate ownership amongst the stakeholders as well as strengthening the relationship between them.

The investigation of a systematic stakeholder relationship management process at this preliminary phase of e-government maturity can therefore be perceived as a timely contribution towards the appreciation and strategization of stakeholder relations in e-

governmental development. Specifically, this study endeavours to address the following research question:

"What are the different typologies of stakeholders in e-government as well as their implications for relationship management?"

1.2 The Electronic Filing (e-filing) System

To appreciate the means by which stakeholder relations can be strategized as a corollary of organizational reengineering efforts, this study will examine how one public agency; the Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (IRAS) has made inroads in its business process rejuvenation through the fusion of IT modernization with an incremental development strategy for stakeholder relationship management. By utilizing IT as a catalyst for organizational e-transformation as well as an enabler of dialogic communications, the IRAS has effectively engineered an organizational turnaround from one that is unproductive, inflexible to one that is efficient and customer-centric. The electronic filing (e-filing) system developed by the IRAS stands testimony to this achievement.

E-filing is one of the pioneering e-governmental initiatives to be introduced by the Singapore government for revitalizing aging public services. It marks a substantial step towards the migration of conventional practices onto the virtual environment. Given the unique context associated with such a complete overhaul of existing operational procedures and the diversity of stakeholders involved, this study will prove impeccably to be the first step in uncovering the evolutionary impacts on stakeholder relations to be considered during e-transformations of public organizations. Specifically, this study will adopt a stakeholder-relational perspective in exploring the influences of e-governmental transformations on relationships between the public organization and its various stakeholders.

1.3 Methodology

From the above description of the research objective, it is obvious that the study of stakeholder relationship management within e-governments exists within a broader social context necessitating rich descriptions of the social environment, which can only be achieved by adopting qualitative research methods (Strauss and Corbin, 1990). Moreover, such a research approach allows the exploration of unforeseen relationships and provides better insights into the interdependencies among factors captured in the study (Benbasat *et* al, 1987).

1.4 Objectives of the Study

Based on the research question, this study can be categorically divided into 5 principal objectives:

- 1. To review the existing literature on Stakeholder Theory and e-Government.
- 2. To assess the current pool of knowledge in stakeholder relationship management within the context of e-government and evaluate the potential of pursuing research in this area.
- 3. To adopt case studies as the qualitative research methodology for data collection on the e-filing system.
- 4. To analyze and report findings from the study pertaining to the understanding and management of stakeholder relations for e-governmental initiatives.

5. To draw implications from the research for subsequent theoretical ventures along this direction.

1.5 Thesis Structure

This report comprises a total of 6 chapters, inclusive of the introduction. In Chapter 2, a review of the available literature on the Stakeholder Theory and e-Government is presented. It seeks to give a conceptual overview of the current status of research in each of the 2 areas and describes the theoretical potential of converging knowledge from these domains to formulate a better understanding of stakeholder relationship management in developing e-governmental initiatives.

Chapter 3 addresses the rationale and considerations behind the choice of the research methodology used in this study. It explains the reason for choosing case studies, the techniques in which this research is conducted as well as the mannerism by which the collected data is being analyzed.

Chapter 4 follows with a detailed breakdown of the events and decisions leading to the conceptualization, development and implementation of the e-filing system. In addition, it provides a further justification for the selection of this particular subject of study.

Chapter 5 focuses on the analysis and discussion of core findings from the case that contribute to the appreciation and management of stakeholder relations within egovernmental projects.

Finally, the last section, Chapter 6, reports the limitations of this study and concludes by suggesting implications for future research in this direction.

Chapter 2 - Literature Review

The impact of IT on public administration cannot be understated as governments worldwide rapidly embrace emerging technologies to restructure archaic bureaucratic operations (Moon, 2002) by redeploying their services through these new communication media (Milford, 2000). These developments are not merely cosmetic changes, but rather a paradigmatic shift in basic governmental functioning (Wimmer *et* al, 2001) as services are redesigned to steer away from conventional book-keeping functions of public agencies (Norris, 1999; Seavey, 1996) to pave the way towards a more tightly-knitted e-based society. Increasingly, this trend of fusing IT into public administrative ideologies has been commonly referred to as the dawn of the e-government era.

The remainder of this chapter will be devoted to reviewing existing studies on this recent phenomenon and to gauging the current status of academic interests in this area. Possible implications for research into e-governments will also be identified as a corollary of this literature survey. Towards the end, the stakeholder relational perspective adopted for this research will be introduced as the alternative stance from which e-governmental initiatives can be developed to reimburse strategic value from IT investments in public services.

2.1 Definitions of e-Government

In spite of the relative infant stage of e-government developments, a number of definitions have already been offered in contemporary literature. Milford (2000), for example, considered e-government to be the means by which IT is utilized to simplify and to automate transactions between public organizations and its external constituent entities such as citizens, businesses, or even foreign governmental agencies. This has popularized the notion that e-government is no different from that of pursuing "electronic commerce" within the context of public services (Stratford and Stratford, 2000).

Departing slightly from the above technical focus of e-government, Tapscott (1996) proposed a different appreciation of the role of IT in revamping the civil service. He envisioned an "inter-networked government" where public organizations thrives on the collaborative potential of networking technologies in sculpting virtual alliances to create strategic value. Coincidentally, this definition is parallel with the views of Nadler and Tushman (1997), who argued that technology is one of the means and not the ends for e-government.

Amidst these debates over the technicalities of e-government, there are other scholars who adopted a more social outlook on its purpose. Embracing a citizens' perspective, Lawson (1998) put forward the idea that e-government is the provision of public services in a "one-stop, non-stop" manner where "power is transferred to the people". This is reinforced through the work of Turban *et* al (2002) where it is again emphasized that the core responsibility of e-governments is to ensure convenient access to public information and services for the entire community. In summarizing these social

standpoints, Wimmer and Traunmuller (2000) believed that e-governments exist as the guiding vision towards modernized public administration and democracy.

To reconcile the differing positions taken by the technological and social emphasis on the e-governmental phenomenon, Aichholzer and Schmutzer (2000) conceive the function of e-governments as "covering the changes of governance in a twofold manner: (1) the transformation of the business of governance, i.e. improving service quality delivery, reducing costs and renewing administrative processes and; (2) the transformation of governance itself, i.e. re-examining the functioning of democratic practices and processes" (p. 379).

2.2 Perspectives of e-Government

The preceding definitions of e-government stems from attempts to understand the subject matter from multiple perspectives. In particular, a review of the article by Lenk and Traunmuller (2000) has unveiled **e-Business**, **Citizen**, **Knowledge**, **Process** and **Cooperation** as the five main perspectives in deriving a "complete" appreciation of this phenomenon.

2.2.1 e-Business Perspective

Even before the arrival of the Internet, governments have already been actively pursuing IT to improve productivity and enhance intra-organizational communications (see Brown, 1999; Fletcher *et* al, 1992; Kraemer and King, 1977; Kraemer *et* al, 1993; King, 1982; Norris and Kraemer, 1996). However, it did not escape the notice of scholars that the motivation for e-governments in this era is driven primarily by managerial demands for

internal efficiencies (Bellamy and Taylor, 1998) and may thus limits the strategic value, which can be generated from these investments in IT applications (Ho, 2002).

Conversely, the aggressive influx of the Internet together with the consequent business innovations is often cited as the principal driving force behind the increasing sophistication of environmental conditions, which in turn realigns the development of public services to changing consumer expectations (Csetenyi, 2000; Wimmer *et* al, 2001). Adopting an external focus, these refinements in modern e-governmental services usually entail satisfying customer-centric requirements such as the assurance of time and location independent conveniences (Gore, 1993) as well as an integrated window of access to related public services (Lenk and Traunmuller, 2000).

Taking into account the almost mirror-like cause and effect between e-business and e-government, it is not surprising that Poon (2002) has contended for the presence of "structural" similarities among these two types of Internet-based activities. In fact, he theorized that commercial e-business expertise forms an extensive knowledge pool for egovernment practitioners to tap upon in order to avoid "wasted efforts and missed targets" (p. 585). In short, the *e-business perspective* of e-government considers issues associated with the direct deployment of information and communication technologies to increase citizens' access to information as well as the enhancement of operational functionalities within public administration (Robb, 2000; Schubert and Hausler, 2001).

2.2.2 Citizen Perspective

The relationship between governments and citizens counts among one of the most extensively discussed topics in e-government literature (see Heeks, 2001; Stiglitz *et* al, 2002). In general, this relationship can be perceived from two distinct dimensions

(Pablo and Pan, 2002): (1) the participation of citizens as members of a democratic process (Cumming, 2001; Elgarah and Courtney, 2002; Webler and Tuler, 2000) or, (2) the correlation of citizens as consumers of public goods and services (Fernandes *et* al, 2001; Newcombe, 2000).

Citizen participation is clearly vital in the establishment of a government that is responsive to the needs, desires and expectations of the community (ESDH, 1999). Construing the concept of citizens' involvement as an open play of bidirectional communications, studies along this direction have revolved around the methods and techniques by which consistent dialogic interactions can be realized between public organizations and citizens (see Csetenyi, 2000; Elgarah and Courtney, 2002; Heeks, 2001). Such two-way symmetrical communications are often hypothesized as essential elements to instill higher levels of empowerment among e-citizens (von Hoffman, 1999) and pave the way towards the eventual realization of an e-democracy (Backus, 2001). Nonetheless, alternate thinkers have criticized the rising trend of voluminous and notorious non-constructive exchanges between governments and citizens for eroding the quality of public inputs by causing "a decline in the deliberative value of communication" (Bimber, 1999).

In contrast, there is another team of e-governmental scholars who perceive citizens simply as the end users of a spectrum of electronic goods and services, i.e. the extent of citizens' acceptance in virtually delivered public services ultimately determines the effectiveness of e-government initiatives (Sprecher, 2000). As such, Cavanagh and Livingston (1997) have announced the absolute necessity of referencing citizens as clients in formulating strategies and policies for public agencies.

Literature Review

Not surprisingly, in fine-tuning the process of e-transactions for the convenience of citizen-clients, many of the investigations conducted in this area have analyzed citizens' opinion of the technical merits and tribulations in using digital government services (see Lan and Falcone, 1997; Heeks, 2001; Wescott, 2002). Others however, have chosen to explore the more intangible aspects associated with citizens' adoption of e-governmental applications such as the psychological barriers associated with Internet trust (Gefen *et* al, 2002; Momentum, 2000), the pressure of culturally acceptable behavior within this new virtual community (Boyle, 2000) or the knowledge gap that exists as a consequence of the embedded digital divide within the citizenry (Elgarah and Courtney, 2002).

In spite of such optimism on increased citizen engagements, Aichholzer and Schmutzer (2000) have cautioned against shifting the bulk of the transactional burden to the citizens through the use of IT. The removal of physical intermediaries may at times hinder the communications between governments and citizens by enforcing the public to form their own interpretations of policy rules and regulations. Under such constraints, the probability of errors may amplify and at the end, it may be more favorable for e-governments to supplement electronically driven operations with a tint of system humanization.

In a sense, the *citizen perspective* of e-governments is concerned with the causal factors that affect the degree of participation and acceptance amongst citizens towards any e-governmental initiative. Specifically, this stance takes into account both the technical incentives as well as the psychological barriers inherent in the delivery mechanisms for e-governmental services.

2.2.3 Knowledge Perspective

In an information-intensive economy, theorists have postulated that organizational competitiveness is a function of the supporting knowledge base, which is embedded within various entities of a firm, including its culture, routines, policies, systems and employees (Grant, 1996; Spender, 1996). Within the context of governmental agencies, such knowledge resources will translate to public administrators' familiarity and proficiency with regards to policies, past actions, regulations as well as administrative procedures (Lenk & Traunmuller, 2000).

Nevertheless, as public organizations embrace e-governments as the next phase of evolution, researchers such as Wimmer and Traunmuller (2000) have observed that there is a fundamental change in knowledge distribution across digital activities, which extend beyond internal structures. As opposed to traditional governments where knowledge is dominated by public authorities, the interconnectivity of e-governments has allowed the diffusion of knowledge across networked partners (Allen *et* al, 2001; McHenry, 2002). A critical challenge to knowledge management within e-governments is therefore the adequacy in mapping domain knowledge to virtual workspaces as well as the availability of IT tools to transfer quasi "knowledge on demand" to the citizen or business partner (Wimmer and Traunmuller; 2000). The significance of knowledge sharing in the public sector is reinforced by Zhang *et* al (2002) in their inquiry into the benefits of knowledge networking within e-governments as well as the demonstration of the strategic potential of knowledge management systems in law enforcement (Chen *et* al, 2002).

Hence, the *knowledge perspective* of e-government examines the issues and preventive measures associated with a possible loss of knowledge through virtual

migration of public services. In addition, it explores the reconfiguration of knowledge within e-governments where knowledge is no longer treated as an exclusive commodity of public administrators but instead, it serves as a form of shared capital between members of the e-governmental network.

2.2.4 Process Perspective

The *process perspective* of e-government has its roots in the philosophy of Business Process Reengineering (BPR), which is defined to be the fundamental rethinking and redesign of business processes to achieve dramatic improvements in efficiency (Hammer, 1990). Essentially, such process transformations are very much reliant upon information sharing as the backbone for their implementations (Hammer and Champy, 1993).

As a rendition of the *e-business perspective*, the *process perspective* also examines the methods by which IT can be utilized to improve service delivery. However, the two views differ in their approach towards the role of IT in e-governments. The *process perspective* visualizes e-government as the revamp of administrative processes with IT playing an enabler role in catalyzing and facilitating the reengineering efforts (Lenk and Traunmuller, 2000) whereas the *e-business perspective* hails IT as the main contributor towards efficiencies in e-service delivery (Cap and Maibaum, 2001; Gant and Gant, 2002; Klischewski and Wetzel, 2001; Regio, 2002). In fact, Csetenyi (2000) have advised that continuous process improvements are a must within public organizations in order to "continually adapt their process and internal structures to changes and challenges in their global environment" (p. 296).

However, in reforming public organizations, it has been illustrated from existing literature that specific business models developed commercially are only applicable in

varying degrees to the public domain (Thai and Grimm, 2000; Wassenaar, 2000), which in turn spurred extensive academic exercises on either refining frameworks in appreciating contextual restrictions (see Boyle, 2000; Gurbaxani *et* al, 1990; Momentum, 2000) or defining best practices (see Huang *et* al, 2002; Pardo and Scholl, 2002; Rupp, 2002; Whitson and Davis, 2001) for governmental agencies in adapting to e-government.

Assuming a more comprehensive view, Lenk and Traunmuller (2000) have highlighted the obstacle to e-government as merely a test of the organizational capability to fundamentally redesign the interactions with their citizens and reorganize the administrative processes. Specially, the *process perspective* looks at the reinvention of governmental processes and their impact on the citizens.

2.2.5 Cooperation Perspective

Finally, the *cooperation or tele-cooperation perspective* deals with the computermediated interactions between various public organizations and trading partners in a governmental transaction (Devadoss *et* al, 2002). In developing e-governmental initiatives, most independent agencies have to collaborate with the public organization through unprecedented, IT-aided modifications to current business processes. As such, the *cooperation perspective* provides a holistic appreciation of such developments by converging on the issues surrounding the support of computer-mediated cooperation in a comprehensive manner (Lenk and Traunmuller, 2000; Traunmuller and Csuhaj, 1998).

In other words, the union of services from multiple agencies into a single, integrated interface can be said to be the result of seamless collaboration among firms, people and processes (Devadoss *et* al, 2002; Lowry *et* al, 2002). Moreover, as mentioned by Traunmuller and Lenk (1996), the *cooperation perspective* is of special importance to

activities related to complicated decision-making, negotiation and policy formulation, especially if the actors are situated at different locations. The development of a single information infrastructure for the entire civil service has thus been the impetus for some of the contemporary studies along this direction (Galindo, 2000; Hornfeldt *et* al, 1998). Theoretically, this unified IT architecture will serve as a common platform for the deployment of complex services involving different public agencies (Mecella and Batini, 2001).

A comparison among the above perspectives of e-governments can be drawn to identify their implications for e-governmental developments as well as the opportunities for future research in e-government (see Table 2.1).

Perspectives of	Implications for e-Government	Opportunities for Future Research in
e-Government	Development	the Use of IS for e-Government
e-Business -	E-Government initiatives should	- To examine the structural similarities
	increase citizens' access to information	and differences between e-business and
	and enhance the functionalities of public	e-government to determine if the
	organizations.	experiences of commercialized e-
		business projects are portable to the
		context of e-governments.
Citizen -	The development of e-government	- To uncover the technical and
	initiatives should focus on overcoming	psychological factors behind citizens'
	the underlying elements that affect the	adoption of e-government;
	degree of participation and acceptance	- To determine if these obstacles can be
	amongst citizens, be it technical	conquered through effective systems
	difficulties or psychological barriers.	design and;
		- To understand the implications of e-
		government from the viewpoint of
		citizens.
Knowledge -	The development of e-government	- To explore the types of knowledge
	initiatives should incorporate preventive	inherent in e-government initiatives;
	measures to safeguard against possible	- To discover methods for creating,
	loss of knowledge from virtual	sharing, retaining and integrating

	migrations.	knowledge within e-government and;
-	At the same time, e-government -	To identify the potential benefits of an
	initiatives should include procedures for	integrative knowledge network in an e-
	integrating knowledge from an enhanced	government setting.
	network of partners.	
Process -	E-Government initiatives should be -	To continue research efforts in
	shaped by IT-enabled business process	searching for an integrative IT-business
	reengineering efforts. Particularly, the	framework that serves as guiding
	development process should look at the	principles in the process redesign
	reinvention of governmental processes,	efforts of e-governments.
	the rethinking of the underlying	
	governance structure as well as their	
	impacts on the citizens.	
Tele-cooperation -	The development of a single information -	To investigate the technical issues in
	infrastructure for all governmental	system connectivity between multiple
	agencies serves as a common platform	public agencies and;
	for cooperation in delivering integrated -	To reveal the organizational barriers or
	e-governmental services.	resistance towards system integrations
		in order to work out avenues for
		collaboration.

Table 2.1: A Comparison of the Five Perspectives of e-Government

2.3 A Critique of Existing e-Governmental Perspectives

Irrefutably, each of the preceding definitions and perspectives provides a valid and important basis of reference by presenting an intuitive facet of e-government that aids in its development. However, due to their parochial emphasis on the transactional nature of e-governmental processes, these explanations are limited in their scope to address the level of dynamism to be expected from any e-governmental social setting (Tan et al, 2002). In particular, with the new genre of public administrative reforms resembling the typical market-driven mode of governance where policies are aligned along the commercial principles of competitiveness, efficiency and productivity (Halligan and

Turner, 1995; Haque, 1996), wide-spread controversies have transpired over the implications of such businesslike transformation on the "publicness" of public organizations (Haque, 2001).

The publicness of the public sector has been a standard concern among political scholars, especially with regards to its fulfilment and representation of complex public interests (Coursey and Bozeman, 1990). Citing obstacles such as the accumulation of excessive power and the inaccessibility of information on the pretext of official secrecy, Bozeman (2000), Garnham (1990) and Haque (1994) have criticized traditional public agencies for their indifference as well as lack of accountability towards public stakeholders. It is thus not surprising that many theorists have eagerly searched for alternatives to augment the publicness of the civil service (Thomas, 1999; Ventriss, 1989).

With the recent move towards a market-oriented governance model advocated by the above five perspectives, the quest appears to be over as there is a preconceived notion that public interests are best served by improving service quality and customer satisfaction through overcoming inefficiencies in operational activities (Clements, 1994; Kelegama, 1995). Nevertheless, such ideas have been brought under scrutiny for its narrow and over-simplistic assumptions on the parallelism of the fundamental objectives and processes between public-private organizations (Dillman, 1998).

Among public administration literature, it is well established that public and private organizations are not homogeneous in nature (see Bozeman, 1988; Bozeman and Bretschneider, 1986; Bretschneider, 1990; Bretschneider and Wittmer, 1993; Coursey and Bozeman, 1990; Gold, 1982; Rainey, 1983). In fact, Rainey *et* al (1976) has summarized these critical differences between public-private establishments around three

categories, namely environmental factors, organization-environment transactions as well as internal structure and processes. Some of these characteristics unique to governmental agencies include the absence of market incentives; the need for higher levels of accountability; the existence of multiple, conflicting goals; the restrictions put in place by a greater set of rules and regulations as well as the presence of a political context with a broader range of constituent stakeholder groups (Robertson and Seneviratne, 1995).

Taking into consideration these disparities between public-private organizations, Frederickson (1997) and Haque (1996, 1998) have pointed out that even though the reengineering efforts of public agencies may have diminished public-private distinctions and introduce business management culture to obsolete bureaucracies in need of revitalization, but simultaneously, these efforts have marginalized public service responsibilities in place of standard business norms. Gregory (1999), for instance, has hypothesized that an over-emphasis on business performance may encourage public organizations to devote more attention to predetermined productivity targets and compromise their capacity for public responsiveness.

Due to this mismatch between the business missions of public versus private organizations, Margetts and Willcocks (1994) have extrapolated that the political environment in which public agencies operate exacerbate the risk involved in implementing IT initiatives as well. In effect, many of the popularized IT management frameworks for commercial enterprises have been proven to be counterproductive to IT development in the public sector (Hoff, 1992) due to the negligence of inherent public-private distinctions (Cats-Baril and Thompson, 1995).

Literature Review

Evidently, the above literature survey suggests that the development of egovernment pivots on effective triangulation between the reengineering of administrative processes, the fusion of IT into public services as well as the organizational responsiveness towards dynamic social expectations. To address this knotty predicament, Haque (2001) has advised that the premise of modern public management not to depart from the alignment of governmental transformations with a strategic focus on establishing dialogic relations, which reflect the timely requirements and preferences of differing stakeholders (Dozier *et* al, 1995; Ledingham, 2001; Rainey *et* al, 1995; Taylor and Kent, 1999). Synonymously, Kruckeberg and Starck (1998) believe that stakeholder relations, if properly managed, are integral to the convergence of aims between organizations and their transactional partners. This sharing of a unified vision in turn, serves as a self-perpetuating regulator in promoting a sense of ownership in the organization among stakeholders and the forging of strategic alliances between them.

Incidentally, this perspective is also resonated in the article by Tan and Pan (2003) where it is documented that the development of e-government initiatives does indeed trigger a chain reaction in the evolution of government-stakeholder relationships and it is through the recognition and management of these emerging relational patterns, which enhances the e-government experience.

Hence, this study proposes to approach the topic of e-government from the perspective of stakeholder relations. Essentially, the impetus for such a suggestion hinges on the proposition that the effective management of organization-stakeholder relations is crucial to the extraction of strategic value in developing and structuring e-governmental initiatives.

2.4 What is the Stakeholder Relational Perspective of e-Government?

The strategic management of stakeholders is gaining momentum in the public sector (Pardo and Scholl, 2002; Pardo *et* al, 2000; Scholl, 2001; Tennert and Schroeder, 1999). As defined by Carroll (1989), a stake is "an interest or a share in an undertaking" (p. 56), therefore a stakeholder is "any individual or group who can affect or is affected by the actions, decisions, policies, practices, or goals of the organization" (Freeman, 1984, p. 25; Greenley and Foxall, 1998; Scott and Lane, 2000). This definition is further broadened by Donaldson and Preston (1995) to include individuals who are identified through the actual or potential harms and benefits that they experience or anticipate as a result of firm's actions or inactions.

Logically, it can be deduced from these definitions that stakeholders are specific to an organization (Berman *et* al, 1999). For example, within the context of egovernments, the potential stakeholders for any public agency may include politicians, civil servants, commercial corporations, citizens and perhaps even foreign governmental organizations (Traunmuller and Wimmer, 2000). The first step in strategic stakeholder management is thus the listing of all entities that have a stake in the establishment. Freeman (1984) has referred to this list as the stakeholder map of an organization.

Nonetheless, the identification of stakeholders requires an interpretation of the definition for which many have been offered. Scott and Lane (2000), for instance, perceive stakeholders to be those who anticipated benefits from transacting with the organization. On the other hand, Coakes and Elliman (1999) have pegged stakeholders to constituent groups with vested interest in an initiative together with the ability to affect its development. Finally, stakeholders have been normally referenced as the internal and

external parties, who claim ownership over a corporation and its operational activities (Clarkson, 1995).

Once these stakeholders have been isolated, Pfeffer and Salancik (1978) have recommended managers to "rank or assign weights to them in order to indicate their impact on the organization or the extent to which the organization believes it should moderate its consequences on them" (p. 52), i.e. stakeholders should be segmented in accordance to their impacts on the organization.

In preliminary classification schemes, stakeholders can be generally divided into primary or secondary stakeholders. The group of primary stakeholders refers to those, who play a vital role towards the survival of the firm, i.e. without the continuing participation of these stakeholders; the company may suffer serious consequences or even cease to function (Clarkson, 1995; Schneiderman and Rose, 1996). In view of their strategic significance, the terms "critical stakeholders" or "strategic stakeholders" are often synonymously employed to depict these primary stakeholders as well (Demb and Neubauer, 1992; Monks and Minow, 1995; Turnbull, 1997). Conversely, the group of secondary stakeholders are typically those "who influence or affect, or are influenced or affected by, the corporation, but they are not engaged in transactions with the corporation and are not essential for its survival" (Clarkson, 1995, p.107; Schneiderman and Rose, 1996).

Further to the above technique of stakeholder categorization, other characteristics have been proposed as normative factors to separate stakeholders. Amidst these debates on stakeholder differntiations, a noteworthy framework developed by Mitchell *et* al (1997) for demarcating stakeholders is founded on the notion that the extent of stakeholders'

influence on an organization is subjected to the interplay of the three attributes of power, legitimacy and urgency (Agle *et* al, 1999; Scott and Lane 2000). Depending on the combination of attributes possessed by a particular stakeholder, appropriate managerial actions may be necessary. The crux of this argument is summarized in Table 2.2 below:

Attribute	Definition		Managerial Concerns
Power -	Stakeholders have power when	-	Because of their potential to acquire
	managers perceive them to have the		legitimacy or urgency or both,
	ability to impose their will on the		management should remain cognizant of
	organization.		such stakeholders and adjust priorities
			accordingly.
Legitimacy -	Stakeholder legitimacy is a perception	-	There is typically no pressure on
	or assumption that the actions of an		managers to engage in an active
	entity are desirable, proper, or		relationship with such stakeholders.
	appropriate within some socially		However, by virtue of their legitimacy,
	constructed system of norms, values,		the actions taken by these stakeholders
	beliefs, and definitions.		will impact the performance of an
			organization if they were to gain a
			second attribute.
- Urgency	Stakeholders have urgency when their	-	In general, urgent stakeholders are
	claims for organizational attention are		irksome but not dangerous, bothersome
	both time-sensitive and critical to		but not warranting more than passing
	them, and any delays in paying		management attention, if any at all.
	attention to them are unacceptable.		Nevertheless, in the event that these
			stakeholders are able to attain power or
			legitimacy in their claims, then they will
			count amongst some of the topmost

Table 2.2: A Comparison among Power, Legitimacy and Urgency of Stakeholders

From the table, the message is clear: the assessment of stakeholders' saliency is instrumental to the formulation of relational strategies to co-opt principal stakeholders

into the organizational vision (Jawahar and McLaughlin, 2001; Mitchell *et* al, 1997). This imperative nature of saliency in stakeholder management is reinforced through the work of Frooman (1999), who devised what is known as the "Typology of Relationships between Stakeholders and Firm". Based on the Resource Dependency Theory (Yuchtman and Seashore, 1967), Frooman's (1999) typology is represented as a 2x2 matrix where each axis reflects the extent of resource dependency or level of power symmetry between the firm and its stakeholders. The gist of this model is presented in Figure 2.1 below:

		Is the Stakeholder Dependent on the Firm?		
		No	Yes	
		Low Interdependence	Firm Power	
		- Neither the firm nor the	- The stakeholder is dependent on	
		stakeholder depends on each other.	the firm, but the firm is not	
	No		dependent on the stakeholder.	
e.	110	Manageme	ent Strategy	
lder		Since the firm is not dependent on the	stakeholder for resources, it is likely to	
ehol	adopt an indifferent attitude towards stakeholders' concerns, i.e			
Stak	almost oblivious to their needs and expectations		etations	
the		Stakeholder Power	High Interdependence	
t on		- The firm is dependent on the	- Both the firm and the stakeholder	
dent		stakeholder, but the stakeholder is	depend on each other.	
epen		not dependent on the firm.		
D U		Management Strategy	Management Strategy	
Fir	Voc	Since stakeholders control resources	Since both the firm and the stakeholder	
the	res	pivotal to the survival of the firm, the	are reliant on each other for resources,	
Is		firm has an immediate mandate to	the firm will attempt to negotiate with	
		attend their needs and whenever	stakeholders to arrive at mutually	
		possible, manoeuvre them to become	acceptable solutions.	
		amiable partners, i.e. shift stakeholders		
		into high interdependent relations.		

Figure 2.1: A Summary of Frooman's (1999) "Typology of Relationships between

Stakeholders and Firm"

In essence, the manifestation of the stakeholder theory in commercial enterprises can be summarized into three basic principles:

- As long as the stakeholders do not acquire the capability to exert sufficient influence to obstruct organizational operations, there is no necessity to allocate resources to attend to their requirements (Frooman *et al*, 1999; Mitchell *et al*, 1997).
- 2. At the same time, firms should always been mindful of their most salient partners and devise business strategies that align with the interests of these crucial stakeholders (Blair, 1995; Boatright, 2002, Donaldson and Preston 1995; Porter, 1992).
- 3. Finally, if the balance of power is tilted towards stakeholders, organizations should concoct means by which to manoeuvre these stakeholders into a mutually dependent relationship so as to level the playing field for both parties (Frooman, 1999; Lawler and Yoon, 1995).

Undeniably, these guidelines in stakeholder management are well-tuned to the context of commercialization where businesses operate to optimize their responses to deserving stakeholders (Boatright, 2002; Donaldson and Preston, 1995; Schneiderman and Rose, 1996) within a relatively smaller resource scarcity perimeter (Greenley and Foxall, 1998; Scott and Lane, 2000). However, bearing in mind the distinctions between public-private organizations (Rainey *et* al, 1976), it is the proposition of this thesis that the underlying philosophy of stakeholder management in the private sector is not entirely transferable to the public sphere.

Reflecting on the discussions in the previous section, public administration exists predominantly to provide a channel of representation for public interests and the motivation for its continual existence is derived solely from the capacity to fulfil communal expectations (Coursey and Bozeman, 1990). Consequently, tracing the developmental cycle of e-government would reveal patterns of evolution that goes beyond mere adaptation of technologies to encompass revolutionary changes in organizational decision-making, power-sharing and coordination (Allen *et* al, 2001), which emphasizes empowerment of partnering stakeholders, especially the citizens (Deloitte, 2001; von Hoffman, 1999; Traunmuller and Wimmer, 2000).

Clearly, such a phenomenon runs contrary to the universal business wisdom of shifting the axle of power from stakeholders to firms (Frooman, 1999; Lawler and Yoon, 1995). Hypothetically, from the perspective of the civil service, most, if not all of the stakeholders are compulsory participants of the governing process and thus, there is an obvious lack of market incentive to listen to their fundamental claims (Robertson and Seneviratne, 1995), much less empowering them to legitimize their demands with substantial power justification. As such, the development of e-government and its representation of a contradictory stand on stakeholder management serve as windows of opportunities from which to re-evaluate the concept of stakeholders in IT modernization of public administration.

Specifically, the stakeholder relational perspective proposed for this study endeavours to explore the following research questions with regards to the management of stakeholders in e-government initiatives:

- 1. Who are the stakeholders of an e-government initiative and how are they identified?
- Since the function of e-government is synonymous to that of a sponge in soliciting stakeholders' opinions, is there a need for stakeholder segmentation?
 If so, how are stakeholders differentiated and for what purpose?
- 3. As a follow-up to the previous question, what is the relational strategy employed by public administration in developing e-governmental initiatives? Is it a one-solution-fits-all or are there multiple tactics corresponding to different stakeholder categories?

Chapter 3 - Research Methodology

This study has adopted an in-depth case research approach. According to Yin (1994), case study research is "an empirical inquiry that: investigates a contemporary phenomenon within its real-life context; when the boundaries between phenomenon and context are not clearly evident; and in which multiple sources of evidence are used" (p. 23). It is most appropriate in scenarios where the research question is exploratory in nature and focuses on the examination of current events that occur beyond the control of the investigator (Yin, 1994). Moreover, case study offers a chance to engage in theory-building in an area where there is relatively little prior knowledge (Benbasat *et* al, 1987; Eisenhardt, 1991; Parkhe, 1993).

As explained in the previous section, the majority of existing articles on the strategic management of stakeholders are not compatible in the premise of public agencies, rendering their corresponding application in e-governments ineffective. In other words, the theoretical and empirical understanding towards stakeholder management within the context of e-government exists at an adolescence phase of investigation. Hence, the choice of case study exemplifies both the preliminary stage and exploratory basis of the research topic.

The next section of this chapter will introduce the research paradigm adopted for this thesis. Subsequently, a detailed breakdown of the different phases in planning and implementing the study will be discussed. Towards the end, some additional
considerations in the methodology will also be presented. In sum, this chapter covers the fundamental principles governing the operationalization of the research in framing the researcher's interpretations of the phenomenon and the data collected.

3.1 Philosophical Perspectives of Case Studies

Researchers and methodologists have articulated both *positivist* and *interpretivist* approaches to the design and execution of case studies, (see Lee, 1989; Leonard-Barton, 1990; Numigami, 1998; Paré and Elam, 1997; Walsham, 1995; Yin, 1994) with no mention of inherent superiority in adopting either technique. In fact, as observed by Lee (1991), the feasibility of any theoretical angle is essentially a function of the underlying research objectives. A description and comparison of the two research perspectives are thus constructive in the clarification of the direction taken in structuring this study.

Nevertheless, since elaborate expositions of positivism and interpretivism have already surfaced in IS literature (see Galliers, 1991; Lee, 1991; Mumford *et* al, 1985; Nissen *et* al, 1991; Orlikowski and Baroudi, 1991), it is pointless to deliberate further on the pros and cons of embracing each of the research paradigms. Rather, the remainder of this section will focus on how these two ideologies can be manifested within the framework of this study as well as the rationale for selecting the interpretivistic method of analysis.

3.1.1 Positivist Perspective of Strategic Stakeholder Management

The positivist approach to theory construction is synonymous to the natural-science model of social-science research where proposed theories must "conform to the rules of formal logic (of which the rules of mathematics are a subset) and the rules of

experimental and quasi-experimental design" (Ngwenyama and Lee, 1997, p. 149). In elaboration, Ngwenyama and Lee (1997) remarked that the design of positivist studies should be governed by the manner with which the propositions are related to the empirical reality they intend to explain. To put it simply, positivism refers to the existence of an objective reality within which causal relationship can be established between the subject of interest (dependent variable) and the necessary conditions leading to its manifestation (independent variables) (Mohr, 1982; Walsham, 1993). Furthermore, in unison with the ideology of an absolute truth, positivist research must comply with a number of criteria for rigor (Lee, 1989; Miles and Huberman, 1994; Yin, 1994), namely construct, internal and external validity as well as reliability.

Naturally, from a positivist stance, the research prospects of Stakeholder Theory may assume the form of an attempt to establish a correlation among the saliency of stakeholders and the resource attributes they possessed. Drawing on proposition specification guidelines suggested by a number of methodologists (see Markus and Robey, 1988; Orlikowski, 1993; Sabherwal and Robey, 1995; Shaw and Jarvenpaa, 1997; Walsham, 1992) and applying them to the stakeholder theory model from Mitchell *et* al (1997), some hypothetical propositions for future positivist research can be envisioned:

- Proposition 1: A stakeholder is salient to an organization only if the stakeholder possesses at least one of the three attributes of power, legitimacy and urgency.
- Proposition 2: The degree of saliency of a stakeholder to an organization is proportional to the number of attributes possessed by the stakeholder.

Proposition 3: The degree of saliency of a stakeholder to an organization is proportional to the amount of resources devoted by the organization in meeting his/her expectations.

Nevertheless, Ngwenyama and Lee (1997) have advised against the strict application of the positivist methodology in social science research because it constrains the topic of inquiry. In fact, Lee (1991) believes that "the social scientist must not only collect facts and data describing purely objective, publicly observable aspects of human behaviour... but also the subjective meaning this behaviour has for the human subjects themselves" (p. 347). Since the interests of any particular stakeholder group cannot be considered in isolation from those of others and organizations have to respond to the interaction of multiple influences from the entire stakeholder set (Greenley and Foxall 1998, Rowley 1997), this study subscribes to the conviction that a more in-depth appreciation of interdependencies is required.

3.1.2 Interpretivist Perspective of Strategic Stakeholder Management

Conversely, interpretivism adopts the position that our knowledge of reality is a social construction by human actors (Walsham, 1993). Typically, this research paradigm accepts that reality is only partially observable and comprises relations beyond noticeable facts (Comte, 1971). In other words, from the interpretivist point of view, the collection of objective data is impossible since the investigator interacts with the human subjects involved in the enquiry and in the process, alters the perceptions of both parties (Walsham, 1995). Effectively, interpretive studies supply evidence of a nondeterministic perspective, which demonstrates the "intent to increase understanding of the phenomena within a specific cultural and contextual setting, and an examination of the phenomena

and the setting from the perspectives of participants" (Orlikowski and Baroudi, 1991; Walsham, 1995, p. 384).

In contrast to the positivist interpretation of stakeholder management where strategies are anchored from the organizational perspective and thus preconceived to be unidirectional, the interpretivist point of view steers away from this assumption of stakeholders as submissive recipients of managerial measures. Inspired by Markus's (1994) defense of individuals as intelligent beings existing in a shared social context, this study postulates that stakeholders are not merely passive receptacles of corporate actions and participate actively in shaping organization-stakeholder relations. Consequently, given the research objectives, a holistic comprehension of the social environment is deemed to be a necessary requirement.

Furthermore, taking into account the unique circumstances of this study where everybody, including the investigator, is a target audience of the e-governmental initiative, the adoption of an interpretivistic perspective of the data collected can be perceived to be a logical decision. In another sense, the experience and contextual understanding of the researcher is understood to provide additional background information that is invaluable to the interpretation of the evidence uncovered (Lacity and Janson, 1994).

3.2 Research Design and Execution

The entire study is conducted over a period of twelve months with procedures ranging from research design to data collection and case analysis. Distinctively, this spectrum of research activities can be divided into three phases: (1) Conceptualization and Planning, (2) Data Collection, (3) Thematic Analysis.

3.2.1 Conceptualization and Planning

In any formal and rigorous study, a thorough literature review of the subject matter together with relevant or related disciplines is definitely the topmost priority on the agenda. The literature survey is crucial in enabling the researcher to confront his/her own perception of the topic (Klein and Myer, 1999) and garner theoretical support for pursuing a specific area of research. In addition, it forms the foundation upon which readers may appreciate the reason for the study (Krueger, 1998) and acquire the theoretical lens for interpreting the research findings. Most importantly, throughout the study, the theoretical base of the researcher is constantly refreshed with contemporary articles in order to refine the enquiry to remain relevant by reflecting probable environmental changes.

After an initial round of academic justification, the immediate task at hand is the selection of a site for conducting the investigation. Since the thesis revolves around the management of stakeholders in e-governmental initiatives, a couple of potential locations with e-governmental services catering to a broad citizenry were short-listed, including the Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (IRAS), the Central Provident Fund (CPF) Board as well as the Infocomm Development Authority of Singapore (IDA). The divestment of contact efforts into multiple sites of access is an important step because not many organizations are receptive of external researchers (Darke *et* al, 1998), i.e. attempts to establish organizational connections simultaneously will reduce the time lag associated with performing the same process consecutively.

3.2.2 Data Collection

The core responsibility of a researcher is to solicit the richest form of data possible (Lofland and Lofland, 1995). However, this ideal is very much dependent on the type of accessibility available to the investigator through negotiations. Fortunately, for this study, the researcher has the opportunity to approach the Chief Information Officer (CIO) of IRAS, who was keen to showcase the Electronic Filing (e-Filing) system as an epitome of e-governmental excellence. Based on stipulated conditions, the researcher was able to negotiate for research duration of 6 - 8 months for data collection.

The study was conducted over a period of approximately six months where a total of fifteen semi-structured qualitative interviews (Cassell and Symon, 1994; Merton *et* al, 1990) were conducted with the CIO, the e-Filing system design team, the e-Filing system implementation team and the e-Filing administrative group to obtain data concerning the intra-organizational considerations behind the implementation of the e-Filing project. For the semi-structured interviews, they were open-ended in nature and assumed a conversational manner. Nevertheless, the questions were prepared in advance to restrict the scope of each dialogue session in order to prevent topics of a broader, undefined nature from emerging. Precautions were also exercised with the wording of the questions so that the interviewer appeared to be genuinely naïve about the subject matter and thus, allowing the respondents to provide an objective opinion (Yin, 1994). On estimate, each of the interviews lasted two hours, giving a grand total of approximately 30 interview hours.

The job positions of the interviewees chosen for this study as well as the reasons for their selection are summarized in Table 3.1 below:

E-Government: A Stakeholder Relational Perspective Research Methodology				
Position	No.	Purpose for Interview		
e-Filing System Administrators				
Chief Information Officer (CIO)	1	- To provide a strategic overview of the e-Filing system and its implications for the organization.		
Assistant Director (IT Service Branch)	1	- To uncover the organizational considerations in		
System Officer	4	designing, developing, implementing and		
IT Specialist (System Maintenance)	2	maintaining the e-Filing system.		
Sub-Total:	8			
Contact Points of Taxpayer Communications				
Manager (Corporate Communications)	1	- To examine the communication policies and		
Corporate Communication Officer	1	strategies adopted by IRAS in improving the		
		effectiveness of interactive channels to solicit		
		taxpayers' opinions.		
Sub-Total:	2			
e-Filing System Users				
Senior Tax Officer	1	- To explore the pros and cons of migrating tax		
Senior Assistant Tax Officer	1	filing services onto the virtual environment from		
Officer (Taxpayer Services Division)	1	the users' perspective.		
Sub-Total:	3			
Corporate Administrators				
Assistant Director (Finance)	1	- To understand the corporate changes brought		
Assistant Director (Human Resource)	1	about by the e-Filing system.		
Sub-Total:	2			
Total	15			

Table 3.1: A Summary of Interviewees Selected for the Study

To reduce the distraction from having to scribble down the entire conversation, each interview was digitally recorded using a microphone attached to a laptop and was subsequently converted to MP3 format for easy and secure storage (Spradley, 1979). This enabled the researcher to focus on the interviewing process and adjust questions in accordance to its progress. This in turn contributed to a richer data set. Furthermore, given the fragmented schedules of these practitioners, such a procedure yielded substantial time savings and allowed the researcher to "squeeze" more questions within the allocated duration.

Throughout the interviewing experience, notes were only taken if interesting themes happened to emerge from the interaction. At times, the interviewees were also prompted for supporting evidence (e.g. news archives, meeting minutes etc) of their statements, whenever possible (Benbasat *et* al, 1987). Right after every interview, the digital recording was transcribed immediately to ensure that data distortions were minimized.

Over and above the interviews that served as the primary data source, secondary documents in the form of meeting minutes, newspaper clippings and archived reports were obtained with permission from the IRAS' management. Field notes were also taken during observational visits to the organization. In particular, the researcher was especially attentive to the business routines supporting the e-Filing system as well as its operational performance. This accumulated mass of secondary evidence proved to be complementary to this investigation as it augmented the background understanding of the tax agency and provided an anchoring reference point from which to appreciate the materials from interview sessions.

In addition, the data obtained from the aforementioned intra-organizational research activities was further triangulated with perspectives from external customers or taxpayers (Orlikowski, 1993; Patton, 1990). Since the aim of this study is to evaluate the

role of stakeholders in structuring the e-Filing system, it was essential to establish the stakeholders' perspective of the system. In general, the population of taxpayers can be separated into three main factions: (1) the group of taxpayers who chooses to submit paper returns; (2) the group of taxpayers who opts for electronic submissions and does so independently (Independent e-Filers) as well as; (3) the group of taxpayers who is unfamiliar with the e-Filing system but decides to go ahead by visiting conveniently-located help centers where student volunteers are available for assistance (Dependent e-Filers).

Keeping within the scope of this study, four interviews were conducted with members from the group of independent e-filers. The primary emphasis of these interviews rested on: (1) the motivation behind adopting the e-Filing system; (2) opinions of system feature as well as; (3) suggestions of possible improvements, which should be incorporated into subsequent versions. At the same time, the researcher journeyed down to one of the help centers during the tax cycle where seven interviews were negotiated with a fraction of the dependent e-filers to gain their perspective of the e-Filing system. In particular, the investigator was eager to understand the rationale of these taxpayers in taking the extra effort to travel to the help centers despite the availability of a parallel running paper filing procedure. More importantly, such interviews also served as valuable insights into the e-Filing system as perceived from the viewpoint of these e-filing laggards.

From the triangulation of different methods in data collection, the researcher was able to build a qualitative in-depth compilation of data points within the study environment (Jick, 1979; Lacity and Janson, 1994) that focused specifically on

developmental issues pertaining to the e-filing service provided by IRAS, with lesser emphasis on its technicalities (Eisenhardt, 1991). This phase of research was concluded when repetitive themes started to emerge during interviews thus, suggesting the possibility of information saturation (Glaser and Strauss, 1967).

3.2.3 Thematic Analysis

For this study, thematic analysis (Boyatzis, 1998) was adopted for encoding the qualitative information to create an explicit "code" consisting of themes, indicators and qualifications. Such a theme is handy for categorizing evidence, which aids in the researcher's interpretation of the phenomenon. Fundamentally, thematic analysis is a data-driven approach where the codes are generated inductively from raw data (Boyatzis, 1998), i.e. codes are constructed to explain the data instead of forcing a fit between data and predetermined codes (Orlikowski, 1993).

To perform thematic analysis, the initial step was to reduce the unprocessed data and identify patterns of interest among the different interviewees. Since the unit of analysis for this study was a project, a rough outline was created for each interview transcript to highlight the main issues raised by the interviewee and serve as an elementary summary of the raw information. Following that, a comparison among the various transcripts will reveal recurring patterns in the conversations. For example, one of the attributes that emerged from this study was the attitude of employees and taxpayers towards the e-Filing system. From the interactions, most of the interviewees, in one way or another, have expressed personal opinions pertaining to the functionality and features of the e-Filing system; the CIO may perceive it to be an ingenious innovation, the employees may deem it to be a necessary application whereas the stakeholders may just regard it simply as an alternative procedure. As a rule, any data points that corresponded to the specific pattern was isolated and classified under it.

Subsequently, the next step to thematic analysis is to combine and catalogue related patterns into sub-themes. As defined by Taylor and Bogdan (1984), themes are units derived from patterns such as "conversation topics, vocabulary, recurring activities, meanings, feelings, or folk sayings and proverbs" (p. 131). Basically, they are identified by "bringing together components or fragments of ideas or experiences, which often are meaningless when viewed alone" (Leininger, 1985, p. 60). Elaborating on the above example, it can be interpreted that attitude was merely one of the factors contributing to the theme of the "Role of e-Filing System" in affecting the tax filing process. There were other patterns that collectively, can be collated under different themes: the pros and cons of the system, the extent of its adoption, as well as its impact on stakeholder relations.

In all, the researcher has developed a total of 12 sub-themes that were conceived to substantiate the research objective. Known as Open Coding, this exercise served as a preliminary categorization of identified patterns (Orlikowski, 1993). However, the subthemes proposed during this phase of analysis were still very much disjointed or fractured and must be reassembled into meaningful concepts (Orlikowski, 1993) through establishing relationships among different sub-themes. Termed as Axial Coding, this strategy, interweaved with the theoretical understanding of the investigator through the exploitation of the literature review process, provided a foundation for conceptual interpretation. Table 3.2 below illustrates the process of open and axial coding.

Themes from Axial Coding	Sub-Themes from Open Coding	Interpretation of Sub-Themes
	Role of e-Filing System	- The role of e-Filing system in
		affecting the tax filing process.
	Business Process Improvements	- The reengineering of business
		processes to cater to renewed
Internal and External		organizational functions.
Value Creation	Collaborative and Knowledge	- The creation of knowledge sharing
	Sharing Environment	networks within the framework of
		the e-Filing system.
	Conflicting Interests	- The presence of conflicting interests
		among different stakeholders.
	Conflicts	- The existence of physical conflicts
		among various stakeholders.
	Stakeholder Resistance	- The extent of resistance by
		stakeholders of the e-Filing system.
Communication Strategies	Communication Channels	- The type of communication
		channels available to stakeholders.
	Communication Policies and	- The documentation of policies and
	Procedures	procedures with regards to
		stakeholder communications.
	Feedback Strategy	- Whether IRAS is adopting a
		proactive, reactive or oblivious
		stance towards feedback.
	Organizational Attitude towards	- The perception of stakeholders from
	Stakeholders	the standpoint of IRAS. Are all
Role of Stakeholders		stakeholders regarded with equality
		or are there preferential treatments?
	Partnerships	- The establishment of partnerships
		between IRAS and its stakeholders.
	Stakeholders' Perception of their	- What is stakeholders' perception of
	Organizational Function	their role in IRAS?

Table 3.2: An Overview of the Process of Open and Axial Coding

From the table, the themes that emerge were pieced together to form a holistic or comprehensive picture of the subject matter. At this point in time, it should be clarified that the "coherence of ideas rests with the analyst who has rigorously studied how different ideas or components fit together in a meaningful way when linked together" (Leininger, 1985, p. 60). This viewpoint is also reiterated by Constas (1992) who stated that the "interpretative approach should be considered as a distinct point of origination" (p. 258).

Also, in the process of gathering themes and categorizing data, it is vital to obtain informants' feedback on the identified themes. The significance of such a review cannot be overlooked because it is an indispensable means to verify the essential facts and evidence presented for the case (Schatzman and Strauss, 1973). As explained by Yin (1994), even though disagreements may arise over the interpretations and conclusions, there should not be any disputes over the facts. In the event that conflicts occur over the case data, then there is a necessity to search for further evidence. Moreover, the review may serve to extract more information from the respondents as some of them may recollect events that have been forgotten during previous interviews.

In conjunction with this objective, several conference and journal papers (Chan *et* al, 2003; Tan and Pan, 2003; Tan *et* al, 2002, 2003) were written at different stages to gradually frame and fine-tune the interpretations through construing intermediate pictures of the contextual environment, which were authenticated by the organization. Furthermore, these papers served the secondary purpose of soliciting experts' views on the appropriate research direction during conference presentations.

In the final stage of analysis, selective coding was employed to integrate and refine concepts in order to ascertain the central theme of the research (Strauss and Corbin, 1998). By pulling the themes together, the researcher was able to develop an explanatory

idea that connected the themes and described the "story" (Strauss and Corbin, 1998). Essentially, the development of a central concept also ensures consistency across identified themes (Dickens and Watkins, 1999; Yin, 1994). Based on the themes inducted from axial coding, the investigator has extracted the core notion that "*The Strategic Management of Stakeholder is a Crucial Driver of e-Government Development*".

Chapter 4 - Case Description

This chapter will provide a detailed description of the evolution of the Electronic Filing (e-filing) system developed by the Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (IRAS) to inject IT into its governance system and integrate stakeholders from all echelons of the community.

4.1 Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (IRAS): A Pioneer in E-Government Initiative

IRAS was set up as a statuary board in 1992 to replace the Inland Revenue Department in administering income, property taxes and the new value-added tax, the Goods and Services Tax (GST). Additional responsibilities of this new establishment included addressing the high staff turnover level, which was almost three times that of other public service, as well as changing public attitudes towards the agency, which was rated in a 1997 government report as the lowest in terms of public satisfaction within the entire public sector. As explained by one of the managers,

"Rapid developments in technology and growth towards a more knowledge-intensive economy not only alter the ways businesses are done, it also requires the tax system and administration to change."

Since then, the tax administration has progressed into an integrated, computerized system, which has yielded improved results. Firstly, with a significant portion of the administrative burden being shifted from the tax officials to the implemented e-filing

system, the staff size can remain relatively constant with minimal turnover regardless of fluctuating tax environments. Secondly, tax arrears have been cut down with improved auditing and consistent property valuations. Finally, public satisfaction with the tax service has increased tremendously. As informed by one of the respondents,

"Our vision is to be the leading tax administration in the world. While taxpayers have no choice about paying taxes, we believe in making that experience as pleasant as possible."

Before the creation of IRAS, the tax administration adopted the classic hierarchical bureaucracy of paper filing system, which was both time consuming and highly inefficient. It was only with the introduction of new direct taxpayer services (Internet filing) in 1998 that the entire tax filing system was revolutionized. Such a transition from paper-based to paperless tax filing system was envisioned by IRAS to be a necessary phase of organizational rejuvenation. As elaborated by one of the e-filing system officers,

"From the organisation's point of view, we were concerned with the escalating amount of paper returns [tax documents], their storage, and subsequent disposal. We had to think of a better way to manage the huge amount of paper tax returns that was coming in, so that's why we go for something paperless. Moreover, with paper documents, the amount of time required to process the tax return is longer."

Under the new electronic filing system, even though tax officers still dealt with approximately 400,000 calls annually, but about 43% of the total tax inquiries were already being handled automatically. To maintain service quality among the employees,

the organization has also pledged "to providing excellent service and to continually improve in the way" meet customers' needs and expectations (IRAS, 2000, p. 51). Not surprisingly, these customer-centric efforts were reciprocated in a recent 2001 survey where 94.1% of individual taxpayers, 89.6% of corporate taxpayers and 94.6% of goods and services taxpayers expressed their satisfaction with IRAS' services, which were found to be convenient, as well as competently and courteously provided.

4.2 The e-Filing System

With the arrival of the Internet, IRAS perceived that the services provided by the phone filing system can be extended to the World Wide Web (W³). Since its launch on 16th February 1998 by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue, taxpayers have been able to file their income tax returns either through the Internet or by telephone. Termed as e-filing, this new S\$1.90 million electronic filing installment can even be accessed by Singaporeans whose employment requires them to be stationed overseas. The e-filing campaign began in 1998 and has been reprised yearly during the tax return periods.

The whole e-filing process is paperless. Even receipts need not be sent in but kept for verification. When returns are filed electronically, they are directly entered into the IRAS integrated information system. In estimation, if IRAS is able to get approximately 20% to 30% of taxpayers to submit their returns through the e-filing system, the IT investment could be recovered within a period of five years. From previously being available to only salaried employees (which adds up to about 1.4 million), e-filing has expanded to include employers and those with business incomes as well. Those in the high-income category who earns more than S\$150,000 a year, are the only exception and they must submit their IR8A (employer's remuneration) returns by post for statistical purposes and even then, they are permitted to e-file too. The benefits of the e-filing system to the taxpayers are best summarized in the following statements by one of the informants,

"We want to make it more convenient for taxpayers to submit their returns, so that they do not feel that it's a chore to submit their returns every year. We want to make it as easy as possible. Hence, the better way is to enable you to file your returns, be it from home or the office."

On the other hand, it should be noted that the benefits of the e-filing system are not exclusive to the taxpayers. From IRAS' perspective, the implementation of the efiling system has generated substantial improvements in operational efficiency as evidenced by the decrease in the 'cost per dollar of tax revenue' from 1.00 cent in 1996 to 0.95 cent in 2000 (IRAS, 2000). Considering the annual tax revenue of \$16.17 billion in 2000, a 0.05 cent per dollar reduction can be extrapolated to mean millions in organizational savings. Furthermore, apart from cost savings, the e-filing system is designed under the fundamental assumption that the dissemination of timely information can simplify and enhance the filing process such that taxpayers can easily comply with their tax obligations. As aptly phrased by one of the top management executives,

"In IRAS, we believe that through excellent taxpayer service, we can bring about higher levels of compliance."

Since its introduction in 1998, the top management has reported an approximate 100% growth in the number of e-filers annually (see Figure 4.1). As such, IRAS' success on the e-government front provides a golden opportunity to study the evolution and strategization of stakeholder relations as well as their implications on modern public

administration so as to derive lessons for the guidance of future strategic management of stakeholders in developing e-governmental initiatives.



Figure 4.1: Annual Number of E-Filers

4.3 Evolution of the e-Filing System

The e-filing system is a systematic and incremental evolution from the development of IRAS' Information Systems (IS) architecture. Since its creation in 1992, IRAS has been on a constant mission to redefine its tax administration practices. In the past, the tax system was marred by sluggish manual tax processing systems and the piling up of paper tax documents. During that time, IRAS experienced a shortage of staff to process the tax returns, which often resulted in an inefficient and lengthy tax cycles. An estimated number of 300 tax returns were left uncollected every year, which snowballed with each passing cycle. As highlighted by the CIO,

"We had difficulty clearing all the returns... to do all the work, we estimated that we require 2,000 people, but we have only 1,600. So there is no way we can finish the job. Many taxpayers will have to wait and even then, it took us one and a half years to clear the lot, so a lot of people got angry. Also, every time at the end of each year, we always have about 300 returns we cannot collect. And of course it keeps snowballing."

Compounding onto the problem, other bureaucratic procedures proved to be equally detrimental to customer relations as taxpayers became enraged by the long delays in attempts to locate their personal tax folders for other tax related administration. Some of these problems were revealed by one of the interviewees,

"The problem with [paper] files is the need to search for them; you do not know exactly who holds the documents. Besides, customers can just come unannounced. So whenever they are here, you will need to retrieve the files, because in the past, not everything is available online. That is why sometimes when we go hunting for the files, we look everywhere and yet, we cannot locate them. It becomes very embarrassing and taxpayers get very agitated. 'Why you lose my file?' that is their reaction. Then we have to explain that we didn't lose your file, it is with someone else. And they still can't visualize, 'Why if it is with someone else, you can't find it?"

Such miscommunications further eroded the confidence of customers in the paper-based tax filing system and compromised the effectiveness of the taxation system. Hence, IRAS' top management perceived that changes were inevitable and started motion

for a series of IT initiatives, including the e-filing system, designed to revitalize the aging business processes.

4.3.1 Phase I: Digitizing Taxpayers' Information

The first significant change to the conventional tax filing process brought about by the reengineering effort was the implementation of the digital imaging system in 1992, with the sole purpose of cutting down the increasing number of paper files as well as the demand on storage space to archive the overwhelming number of tax documents. This system made use of precision scanners to scan in physical returns and converted them into digitized images, which were then stored in a centralized database that was accessible to all tax officers.

Even though it was practically impossible to capture the hand writings on the physical returns as accurate computerized information and additional personnel were still required do the job of data entry, it should be emphasized that a centralized database represented a significant and strategic move, from both the organization and taxpayers' point of view, away from relatively inefficient and conventional procedures. For IRAS, a database of digitized taxpayers' information translated into potential cost savings for the organization through an increase in productivity levels. In the past, multiple tax officers would have to take turns in going through a single case file. As a result, the manual tax processing system was both time-consuming and unproductive. All these inefficiencies were reduced with a central database by authorizing multiple concurrent accesses to the same taxpayer information. Comparing the former paper filing procedures with the current imaging techniques, one of the tax officers remarked,

Case Description

"When you scan it [tax information] in, it will eliminate the process of filing in the paper returns and the problem of only one person who is able to view it at any one time. In the olden days, we used to have a filing base. We will dedicate a few stories [Revenue Building] for just files alone. Not only that, we have a yearly pap exercise to rid away the old files. We will microfilm and pap all the old documents. All these are very labor intensive exercises. It also restricts the availability of information to other officers, so we decided to scan it in for electronic filing and easy referencing purposes."

Moreover, the database benefited the taxpayers in the form of a one-stop service center to customer inquiries. Any taxpayer service officer was thus sufficiently equipped with the relevant information to address the taxpayers' enquiries by simply calling up the taxpayer's digital folder on their terminal display screens in a matter of seconds. As indicated by one of the taxpayer service officer,

"Whenever a taxpayer approaches us, the first thing we would like to do is to retrieve his record before we will know how to assist him. Now that we have the system, with just a click of the IC [Identity Card] number, we get a record of what their last conversation was and who they have spoken to; everything is there. But back then, we wouldn't know who was the last person to handle the case until the taxpayer's file is back in its slot. If it is not, we will need to find out who is holding the file but then it is quite tedious since no one would know unless the taxpayer himself has taken down the name of the officer he contacted."

4.3.2 Phase II: Automating Organizational Business Processes

The digitization and centralization of taxpayers' data within the organization provided further possibilities in moving ahead with a system that could efficiently process most of the tax returns without physical intervention. According to IRAS' statistical approximation, 80% of tax returns are considered to be "normal" and do not require additional verification by tax officers. As a result, it was ill-considered to waste manpower resources on going through every individual case physically. This idea of a more efficient human resource allocation gave birth to the Inland Revenue Integrated System (IRIS) in 1995. As the CIO pointed out,

"We visualize a very efficient tax [processing] system and that's when we started examining at our existing business processes. At the end of the day, we came to a conclusion that a lot of these tax returns are processed by a number of people [tax officers] and these people [tax officers] only requires a short duration of time to complete it. We feel that there is no need for these tax professionals to perform such kind of mandatory work when all it takes is only 20 minutes. Hence, we find that a lot of these tax returns do not demand attention from these people [tax officers] and we believe that the process can be automated. We came up with this basic concept that alters our fundamental assumptions. We presume that when the people [taxpayers] comes, these people [taxpayers] are very honest and we can accept the tax returns as they are, so we propose to get the system to process it according to the 80/20 rule. We would get the machine to do 80% and leave 20% to be handled by tax officers where required by examination and without any loss in accuracy as in the way we do it in the manual system. It is our objective to transfer all these jams and bottlenecks in the rear [back-end tax processing] into the system."

As the name suggests, IRIS is an integrated system developed in-house to incorporate all the tax processes into a single information infrastructure. Very similar to Enterprise Systems (ES) (Davenport, 2000), IRIS is a modular system that comprises application components catering to specific tax functions. As described by the manager of IRIS design team,

"It [IRIS] comes with different, different modules or you call it components, the pipeline to process the tax returns, the enforcement module, the case management module and then they have the payment module, data module and another very specific module to handle the property accounts and then the workflow module is by itself, printing module is by itself, scanning, data control etc. Basically, it is the integration of all these modules that makes up IRIS."

Considering the typical complexity associated with the development of enterprisewide systems, the design and implementation of IRIS was segregated into phases. In addition, the IRIS development team housed user-representatives from every tax division in order to create a cross-functional perspective of the system and understand its possible impacts on various aspects of the taxation system. As reminisced by one of the system engineers,

"We have a team of user representatives. I think there are about 600 over people in the development team, if I'm not wrong. Because my front-end

Case Description

team is already 200 plus. We have a team of user representatives who are fulltime on the project... Before it [development of IRIS] begins, each user branch would have already identified their main users or experts. They are very experienced users, so they will represent their functional group and any decision with regards to the system development will be made by these people."

However, in spite of the broad representation, most of the users found it difficult to come to terms with the drastic change in business paradigm where the responsibility of authenticating the tax return has been shifted to the taxpayers. As recalled by the CIO,

"The principle concept is that we must accept the new tax filing model [80/20 rule] and so there must be a change in mindset. Of course, with the change in mindset, there are a lot of obstacles when you have to throw the old thinking out. A number of tax officers will argue that: "No, this [manual tax return verification process] is the right way. We must still check and things like that."

A change management team was thus set up to ease the restructuring process and was given the additional responsibility of designing customized courses and providing continuous training to all system users. IRAS' commitment in overcoming user resistance through familiarization and constant upgrading is best exemplified by the following comment by one of the respondents,

"Some are common applications such as the workflow imaging system, which everybody will use it. However, there are some applications, which will only be pertaining to user modules, depending on their functions. Not

everybody will use it. Therefore, they [change management team] will have to tailor make training sessions for these other users... Moreover, it's not just one-time training; it's re-training, re-training and re-training."

Through effective management of the change process, IRIS was successfully implemented and fused into the core functions of the organization. Also, to embed the renewed business ideology of tax administration into IRIS, a set of in-built pre-defined evaluation criteria was ingrained within the system to process 80% of those "normal" or routine tax returns. The remaining returns were then routed to the appropriate tax officer with the essential skill domain and even then, this routing operation has been fully automated. The Workflow Management System (WMS) is the subsystem in IRIS that is primarily responsible for channeling the unique tax cases to the appropriate tax officer. In addition, it is equipped with tracking abilities to monitor the status of a case right from the instance it is assigned to the time of its closure. As revealed by the manager of IRIS design team,

"It's [Workflow Management System] a very sophisticated workflow system. We even incorporated the skill level of our staff such that based on these criteria, the system will know who to route that particular case to. We don't go by numbers, or randomization or anything like that. It's actually according to skill level, experience and compatibility of the work. That's why when the profile of taxpayers comes in; we match them, because with this profile, we can tell whether it is a complicated or simple case. We will then match the case against the skill level of our staff [tax officers]... In addition, the workflow system will track the case from the moment it is assigned to the officer till it's completed."

Nevertheless, it must be highlighted that there is no underlying change to the tax processing measures as the design of IRIS and the development of the virtual tax valuation process are modeled after the physical tax administrative practices.

4.3.3 Phase III: Developing the Phone-Filing System

The implementation of IRIS has successfully integrated the backend tax processes into a singular IS architecture. The next logical step towards efficiency, as perceived by IRAS, would be the automation of the data input function. As mentioned above, even with the imaging system, physical data entry was still unavoidable, which was why IRAS introduced the phone filing system in 1995. The phone filing system was designed to provide an alternative avenue from physical forms for taxpayers to input data directly into IRIS and comprised a series of simple phone instructions to guide taxpayers in the tax filing process.

However, the phone filing system never did catch on due to three technical limitations. Firstly, due to security considerations, phone filing was only made available to a restricted group of taxpayers, those who have a single source of employment income. Moreover, despite the simplicity of the phone instructions, most taxpayers were uncomfortable in using a non-graphical tax filing system. Finally, the linear nature of the phone filing system made it inconvenient and tedious for taxpayers to retrace the steps if they made a mistake in filing their tax returns. As recollected by one of the managers,

"We tried to use the phone to perform e-filing. Unfortunately, when we use the phone, for those people who are not the visual type; they cannot see

the instructions and resisted the system. Also, when we start the phone filing system, we were concerned about the security and everything. As such, we were very restrictive on the requirements."

Taking into account the technical constraints of the phone filing system, IRAS' top management is consistently watching out for better a communication medium to migrate the taxation system virtually.

4.3.4 Phase IV: Designing the e-Filing System

Around the same period, the increasing popularity of the Internet caught the attention of IRAS' management. A decision was made to capitalize on this opportunity by duplicating and enhancing the phone filing experience onto the W³. Consequently, the Internet e-filing system was launched in 1998 for salaried employees and its service base was further enlarged in subsequent years to include all individual taxpayers. The Internet filing system adopted a customer-centric approach to its design.

Similar to the development of IRIS, the design team of the e-filing system comprised representatives from all the tax divisions in the organization and the majority of the discussions were centered on understanding the taxpayers' perspective of the system. In addition, at various phases of its development, taxpayers were invited to take part in focus groups or engage in active forums so as to provide a source of external feedback with regards to the functionality of the e-filing system. This included the testing of a prototype system prior to the launch. The aims of conducting these customer focus groups were clarified by one of the project managers,

"We want to gather taxpayers' input; to put ourselves in their shoes and see whatever we do, whether it would meet the taxpayers' expectations.

This is important because we treasure their feedback and we hope to incorporate the taxpayers' perspective into whatever we do. Also, through customer feedback, we can be confident that whenever we deliver new system or tax procedures; the taxpayers are receptive towards them."

Another feature unique to the Internet filing experience is the utilization of an Electronic-Filing Personal Identification Number (EF PIN) for authentication purposes. The EF PIN is exclusive to the e-filing process because unlike other verification PINs on the Internet, the lifespan of each EF PIN is limited to only one e-filing period. It is issued to the taxpayer prior to the tax filing period and once the taxpayer submits his/her electronic returns, the PIN is terminated, eliminating the need for remembering the PIN beyond the current tax filing cycle. Moreover, since the EF PIN becomes invalid after e-filing has been performed, it serves a double purpose of alerting taxpayers in the event of unauthorized tax filing on their behalf. In recent years, IRAS is even trying to develop a standardized PIN, which hopes to cut across other e-initiatives introduced by the government, providing the citizen with integrative access to all e-government services. The rationale for devising the EF PIN was elucidated by the CIO,

"When we were doing phone filing, we gave everybody a pin. However, our first encounter with such reusable pins is that every time when we send out the e-filing forms, we got a backlash of enquiries by everybody. A lot of them will claim that they cannot remember the pin and asked, "Can you please give me a registration number?" Hence, we have a lot of problems over the pin and we found difficulty doing that. However, it is an authentication requirement of the system; otherwise we wouldn't know

Case Description

who the e-filer is. We sought out many solutions to resolve the problem for this internet filing and came out with the EF pin. The EF pin is different from the normal pin that you use. For security reasons, it can only be used once. It is more efficient because it is a very simple thing; there is no need to for people to remember the number. It is printed on the e-filing notice. Use the number and nobody else can use it to enter the system."

Despite the novelty and advantages of the EF PIN, it does suffer from a distinctive drawback. In the unusual event that the taxpayer keys in the wrong information, the voiding of the PIN precludes taxpayers from correcting their mistakes and the only course of action open to them is to contact IRAS directly for rectification.

4.3.5 Phase V: Maintaining and Improving the e-Filing System

Even after the Internet filing system went online, IRAS maintained 24-hours customer service during every tax cycle to ensure the stability and reliability of the system during peak periods. Anticipating surges in connectivity during the annual tax cycle, IRAS has also cooperated with the Internet Service Providers (ISP) of the country to ensure the stability and reliability of the national IT infrastructure.

Besides system maintenance, continuous efforts are made to enhance the e-filing system as well. At the end of every tax cycle, a post-mortem is conducted to crossexamine the problems that occurred during the tax filing period. This involves addressing the large number of customer queries received during the tax filing period. The analysis from these investigative measures forms the basis of improvements to be incorporated into the e-filing system for the next financial year. An example of the improvements made to the e-filing system due to this reflective policy was cited by one of the system engineers,

"That's where we started learning and improving. The lesson we learnt from the first e-filing cycle is actually this: The tendency to cater to all the requirements and all possible tax scenarios results in a complicated electronic form that not everybody requires. Some of them do but most of them don't. Hence, what we did is to actually change the design of system in such a way that we will know from your history or your previous record that you don't have a very complex tax profile. We will then try to give you a customized form, a simplified version so as to make it downloadable in about hopefully within 8 to 10 seconds."

Apart from analyzing external opinions at the end of every taxation period, IRAS also set up an independent Taxpayer Feedback Panel (TFP) in 1999 consisting of members from a cross-section of taxpayers whose sole purpose is to review and enhance IRAS' current services while at the same time, serves as a resource pool to generate fresh ideas and deliberate on suggestions to meet the ever-changing requirements of taxpayers. In response to a question on the composition of TFP, one manager stated,

"We invited taxpayers from all walks of life and we ask them to come in and be members of this panel. So far, we have about 20 members representing different industries and service lines. The chairman is elected among members themselves with one of our deputy commissioners sitting in as IRAS' representative. Also, this panel has a regular meeting schedule on a quarterly basis. If they gather any feedback, they will come back to us. On the other hand, if we are launching any new services, we will let them know and allow them to have a preliminary look at the new system. They are like our external but consistent source of feedback."

On top of providing customary feedback to IRAS on its taxation system, the TFP also houses a website where taxpayers are given an opportunity to voice their opinions, which in turn are conveyed to the tax agency by the panel members. This is in addition to whatever communication channels IRAS may have for the taxpayers. Such alternate measures of consolidating taxpayers' inputs will ensure that a majority of the voices are heard by the appropriate people, i.e. members of the TFP may be in a better position than those of the public organization to empathize with some of the more personalized concerns.

4.3.6 Phase VI: Extending e-Filing Services

In a further bid to make e-filing effortless for taxpayers, IRAS established links with a number of government agencies and huge business organizations so that these organizations are able transfer the relevant tax information for each of their employees directly into IRAS' central database for every tax cycle. Once the information for a particular taxpayer has been uploaded into the system, all that remains to be done for that taxpayer is to submit a series of zero returns through the e-filing system.

This auto-inclusion scheme has to-date clinched data transfer agreements with a total of 1,197 business organizations or 2% of all Singaporean companies. This small percentage of participating organizations may seem insignificant, but according to statistical approximation, these companies account for an approximate figure of 550,000

or 46% of all employees in the country. Recently, the auto-inclusion scheme has also been broadened to include tax relief and stock dividends.

More importantly, the direct transmission of tax information reduces the data capturing efforts and enables controls to be built into the system to validate the accuracy of taxpayers' financial portfolio. As enlightened by the CIO,

"The question of concern is when we adopt the 80/20 rule, only 20% of all the data you pumped through is checked. Where is the control, how do you know you are getting all the information in? That gives birth to the other idea of getting the information directly from the employer and automatically into the system. We started with dividends and now we have moved on to employment income. I have no worries about whether there is an understatement of income because I sourced it direct from a third party. I can accept tax information from third parties without worries because it is not in their interest to lie. Moreover, doing auto inclusion means we can reduce our tremendous efforts in data capturing."

From the preceding case description, it is obvious that the success of the e-filing system is attributed to the collective efforts of stakeholders both internally and externally. The top management's foresight and zealous attitude in pushing for the e-filing system, the employees' willingness to overcome and adapt to changing business processes, the taxpayers' participation and suggestions for system improvements as well as the employeers' support and commitment towards the auto-inclusion scheme all play crucial roles in crafting a responsive and scalable electronic taxation system. Hence, the case of

IRAS provides a rich source of insights into how stakeholder relationships can be effectively managed in a public organization during e-governmental project development.

Chapter 5 - Case Analysis and Findings

As the pace of IT modernization quickens among civil administrations, the advent of egovernment together with as depiction of a rapid sense and response public service model inevitably becomes a pervasive phenomenon. Indeed, the realization of this emerging generation of digital governments hinges on the persistent restructuring of administrative norms to encompass new patterns of power distribution at all echelons of the stakeholder community (Allen et al, 2001; Wimmer and Traunmuller, 2000). This standpoint was reinforced by Guillaume (1999) who hinted at an upcoming communicative revolution, which will capitalize on the capabilities of technological innovations to establish and redefine the relational characteristics of any e-governance system.

From the preceding case description, it is clear that the evolution of the IRAS' e-Filing system provides a rich tapestry of experiences to tap upon through the recounting of the e-government journey undertaken by a public agency using a fusion of IT-based business process rejuvenation and a holistic strategy for managing stakeholder relations. To provide a systematic and insightful overview into the dynamics of the IRAS' e-Filing system development that has contributed to its phenomenal rate of diffusion among taxpayers, the remainder of this chapter will draw upon prior theoretical foundations and endeavor to explain the strategic management of stakeholders in this e-government initiative from three distinctive but complementary angles: their identification, segmentation and management.

5.1 Stakeholder Identification

The identification of stakeholders is conceived to be the foremost vestige in effective public management of e-government initiatives (Pardo and Scholl, 2002; Scholl, 2001). Through a conscious recognition of the groups of individuals whose interests coincide in one or more ways with the organization (Brody, 1988), the public agency can pinpoint the sources of constraints or support, which may restrict or augment the corporation's capacity to accomplish its missions. More importantly, such an exercise serves as a pre-requisite for these civil administrations to base their relational tactics (Dozier *et* al, 1995) and formulate parameters for strategic planning purposes in e-governments (Burn and Robbins, 2001).

In the context of this case, the stigma typically associated with a governmental 'tax collector' coupled with an escalating problem of uncollected tax revenue and inefficient manual tax processing procedures, have prompted the inauguration of the IRAS to be installed as the new chief statutory body tasked with the responsibility of reinventing the bureaucratic tax processes and repairing the tarnished public image inherited from its predecessor. To accomplish its assignment, the IRAS embarked on an extensive e-transformation campaign devised to cut across archaic business functions and revitalize its obsolete taxation system.

Armed with a forward-looking managerial philosophy, acute sensitivity and improved receptivity towards the potential of emerging technologies, the IRAS has triumphed in sculpting a cutting-edge and responsive e-Filing system that integrates its complete range of tax processing activities into a homogeneous infostructure. Moreover, with its relentless drive towards strategic and operational reformations, the IRAS has
progressively acknowledged the value of mutually beneficial cooperative networks and in the process, methodically assimilated various stakeholder constituencies into seamless partnerships that uphold the ideals of its business reengineering objectives.

To kick start this momentum for operational transformation, the IRAS perspicuously redefined its corporate vision whereby taxpayers are no longer dismissed as mere subjects in the eyes of ritualistic bureaucracies (Moon and Bretschneider, 2002; Kotchegura, 1997; Schachter, 1994), but as respected peers in the pursuit of collaborative alliances. This prescribed dose of customer-centrism was subsequently propagated across the tax organization through mission statements and its intuitive service motto of "*I Respond And Serve*" (IRAS, 2000). An IRAS tax officer recalled the initial psychological barriers associated with such antonymous mental conversions from past attitudes,

"In the past, it was like taxpayers were people who owed us money. To be honest, we actually needed [to learn] to see taxpayers as customers... and not simply people bound by law to pay taxes."

Through such enterprise-wide rectification exercises, the IRAS managed to inculcate an organizational culture that attributes citizens as rightful partners in the formulation of public policies for which they are the intended beneficiaries (Cumming, 2001; Webler and Tuler, 2000). An illustration of such explicit stakeholder empowerment can be found in the preceding chapter on case description where it is noted that the IRAS has placed consumer interest in parallel priority with corporate concerns during the conceptualization of the e-Filing system. In other words, the employees of the IRAS, together with the class of public members who has participated actively in spontaneous dialogue sessions, can be dubbed to be sharing a strong sense of *commitment* towards the

eventual strategization of the e-Filing system to create a synchronous and bilateral communicative channel to foster permanent dialogic relationships between the tax agency and its targeted audience (Cutlip *et* al, 1994; Taylor and Kent, 1999). This observation coincides with the recommendation by Nelson and Winter (1982), who expounded the acquirement of internal commitment, as vital for revised business capabilities to be infused into the collective skill sets of employees or within special routines embodied in the firm's operations and knowledge base.

Nevertheless, despite the IRAS' intensive efforts to reach out to the general taxpaying population, a sizeable portion of this community still maintains a neutral or even negative stance on the proposal of a fully automated tax filing system. In light of this prevailing indifferent behaviour across a multiplicity of public initiatives (Lowndes *et* al, 2001), Elgarah and Courtney (2002) posited that the crux of the e-government challenge resides in the assurance of proactive and consistent stakeholder participation in its cyclical process of conceptualization, development, maintenance and strategization.

Compared with strategic management literature, this contention is in sharp contrast to the unspoken commercial principles of relational engagement whereby the power of stakeholders is deliberately minimized through countermeasures aimed at manipulating and disintegrating the corporation's dependency on these stakeholders (see Frooman *et* al, 1999; Mitchell *et* al, 1997). Consequently, it is conceivable from the above discussion that commitment is a definitive and decisive virtue of e-government initiatives as it defines the psychological attachment or desire among various factions of the stakeholder community to contribute beyond their pre-configured roles in moulding the prospective future as well as charting the strategic direction of e-governmental development.

With intrinsic consensus and ubiquitous commitment secured among internal associates as a cornerstone of the revamped tax processing paradigm, the IRAS has paved the way towards the mass-concatenation of stakeholders' participative efforts en route to the conceptualization of the eventual synthesis of the e-filing modus operandi. Such a pledge gave the IRAS the endorsement as a forerunner in e-government programmes and virtual tax filing measures and encouraged the tax organization to bring on-board a fair representation of stakeholders during the system modeling process to compensate for the understandable shortage of exemplary governance models that could be used to benchmark against the design blueprint of its e-Filing system (Oliver, 1999). The CIO confessed to this apparent lack of testimonial examples for the IRAS to take a leaf from,

"For the e-Filing system, we did not have anybody to learn from; nobody. When we conceptualized the system at that time, there were no other models to look at."

Moreover, the inception of the e-Filing system has been premeditated as the technological imperative, which offers an integrative information-backbone that bridges front-end customer transactions with backend business processes. This is in line with the theoretical impression of an increasingly popular client-based organizational model where business processes are seamlessly integrated for the benefit of its consumers (Calista, 1986; Ho, 2002; Rainey and Rainey, 1986).

Nonetheless, in mapping the original functional routines onto the e-Filing system architecture, a primary concern was the adequate retention of knowledge assets or

proficiencies embedded within the former governance perimeter (Wimmer and Traunmuller; 2000). Consequently, the recruitment of internal 'experts' into the system development team served as a protective measure to preserve knowledge resources that have been acquired through specialization in current work processes (Pan *et* al, 2001).

To achieve the aforementioned merits of broad stakeholder inclusion, it was shown from previous case discussion that a cross-functional project committee of 'powerusers' had been handpicked to create a wellspring of knowledge, which was reflective of the differing business requirements that corresponded to the spectrum of tax processing functions in the public establishment. The feedback garnered was then infused into the exoskeleton of the e-Filing system to cater to the diverse expectations across the IRAS' internal business divisions. This in turn reduced the probability of incompatibilities or even outright rejection by core staff members. Furthermore, to enhance the appeal of the e-Filing system among its targeted audience, the design schematics together with its subsequent implementation were further strengthened and refined through regular focus group gatherings where symmetrical communications between system designers and taxpayers helped to reinforce bidirectional understanding of systemic components. As explained by one of the system engineers,

"We need to go through the whole process and let the taxpayers see it the way we do. If we find that we have placed something there that two persons interpret differently, we will request for input. When we perform testing, we will involve the taxpayers and then observe the result. Whenever we obtain unexpected results, we ask them why they interpret it in that manner"

Naturally, with the extensive involvement of stakeholders in defining the technostructure of the e-Filing system, it was conceivable from the case explanation that the end

product was delivered as a holistic informational solution for the effective management of non-delineated value chain collaborations. In addition, the embedded functionalities of the e-Filing system are welcomed by its recipients as a fresh change from its conventional administrative practices. As professed by one of the e-Filers,

"It [e-Filing system] is a convenient system because it is quite reliable and I don't need to send any tax filing application such as the employer income form."

Furthermore, through ingenious inspirations such as the EF Pin, the IRAS has succeeded in capturing a loyal threshold of e-filers that expands geometrically with each passing tax cycle, which in turn constitutes significant cost savings for the tax agency as commented by one of the respondents,

"We have a lot of repeat users and we discovered that there are benefits to be gained for the e-Filing system. Previously, when we have to send you a tax package, we wasted a lot of effort but now once you e-file, we only need to send you a letter together with the [EF] pin number for subsequent years. There is no necessity to send forms and as a result, we become more cost efficient."

But interestingly, in spite of the IRAS' crusade to incorporate partners' interests into the fabric of its refurbished business processes, the e-Filing system still suffered from lingering disagreements among a minority of stakeholders. Discounting the fraction of taxpayers who has adamantly insisted on the traditional paper filing procedures due to security or privacy concerns (McNaughton, 1999); resistance was also internalized in the form of compelling pressure from domestic project players. The most noteworthy trepidation expressed by these vanguards as highlighted earlier was the unprecedented shift away from the conservative corporate mentality of treating taxpayers as legallybinding and unwilling participants of the tax filing process.

Consequently, despite the obvious commitment of the entire organizational body behind the movement for customer-driven tax routines, it was not surprising that the business convention embodied within the proposed e-Filing system to permit taxpayers to assume their civic responsibilities in submitting accurate employment income figures [80/20 rule] has proven to be a source of tension between the IRAS and this group of bourgeois tax administrators. In particular, these disapproving voices demanded that the e-Filing system came equipped with mechanisms to validate the accuracy of self-declared tax information. As recollected by the CIO,

"The principal concept is that we must accept the new tax filing model [80/20 rule] and so there must be a change in mindset. Of course, with the change in mindset, there are a lot of obstacles when you have to throw the old thinking out. A number of tax officers will argue that: "No, this [manual tax return verification process] is the right way. We must still check and things like that."

In a sense, such disparities in perceptions contribute to a seemingly contradictory scenario where certain categories of stakeholders may not be receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative even though they may identify with its strategic developmental direction. From above, it is clear that the *acceptance* of the functionalities accessible from the e-Filing system thus presents another deterministic aspect of its institutionalization.

Consistent with contemporary perspectives on Information Systems (IS) development, this notion of system acceptance has been broadly represented in

corresponding literature as an implicit connotation for the measurable success of IS implementation (see Davis *et* al, 1989; DeLone and McLean, 1992; Markus *et* al, 2000; Seddon, 1997). In effect, existing studies have accumulated a mixture of technical and sociological factors that influence operators' reception of any installed application. Found within this expanding list are features such as system quality (Hamilton and Chervany, 1981), information quality (Ahituv, 1980; Bailey and Pearson, 1983), amount of usage (Kim and Lee, 1986), user satisfaction (DeLone and McLean, 1992) and perceived usefulness (Davis, 1989, 1993; Seddon, 1997), which collectively encapsulate the sociotechnical forces governing system utilization.

In another sense, the acceptance of any e-government initiative can therefore be perceived to be tantamount to the alignment of users' anticipations with the inherent attributes of its corresponding operational manifestation. And often, such psychological affiliations with the promised technical features of the deliverable, serve as selfperpetuating monitors to regulate stakeholders' behavior in fulfilling pre-assigned roles and duties within the e-government arrangement. Drawing a reference to the e-Filing system, its acceptance is thus equivalent to recurring usage by taxpayers and unequivocal synergy within the IRAS' internal faculty members.

Furthermore, contrary to popular belief, the case suggests that the commitment of stakeholders in the strategization of an e-government system does not guarantee an automatic acceptance of its physical dimensions. Clearly, under the IRAS' circumstances, the acceptance of the e-filing experience can be understood to be more of an attraction to its tangible elements whereas a commitment is analogous to that of a psychological affinity essential for the system's ultimate strategization. Indeed, modern literature on IS

Critical Success Factors (CSF) is lined with paradoxical evidence (Markus and Robey, 1988), which parallels the postulation of this thesis that the adoption and expansion of egovernments should not solely be based in mere technological acceptance but instead, should include a parenthesis for the intangible aspects of sociological commitment.

As depicted in the situation above, the veteran tax executives, having gone through a chaotic and unstable era under the IRAS' predecessor, can be presumed to be highly committed or in actual fact, anticipative towards the realization of an efficient, customer-centric tax filing system. However, the merger of this vision into the e-Filing system opens up disputes over its mechanistic structure. To be precise, although the IRAS' employees share a strong sense of urgency in construing a more productive mode of tax processing, they are not obliged to accept its systemic properties. Hence, commitment and acceptance can be deduced to be two separate but instinctive dimensions in the identification of stakeholders for any e-government initiative.

5.2 Stakeholder Segmentation

The segmentation of stakeholders is an activity that derives value from their preceding identification (Freeman, 1984) and proves to be an integral function in the strategic management of stakeholder relations. Given the resource constraints faced by every organization, stakeholder segmentation persists as a managerial contraption to focus limited corporate resources on formulating strategic partnerships with key players such that managers are made accountable to the rights and wishes of these core actors (Demb and Neubauer, 1992). Anchoring on similar grounds, Tricker (1994) hypothesized that effective governance thus pivots on the ability of the system to accommodate the

complete range of issues raised by a diversity of interest groups that are affiliated with the institution.

In early segmentation studies, the social behavioral concepts of attitudes and cognitions have often been used for classifying individuals (Cunningham and Crissy, 1972; Moore, 1980; Green *et* al, 1981). Then again, Pfeffer and Salancik (1978) counteracted these methods with the notion that stakeholder segmentation should be assessed with respect to the consequences on the firm as a result of their actions or inactions. This idea, in turn, has contributed to a burgeoning influx of proposed organization-centric measures for categorizing stakeholders (see Clarkson, 1995; Mitchell *et* al, 1997; Schneiderman and Rose, 1996).

Embracing an identical emphasis on the importance of segmenting stakeholders in accordance to their impacts on the e-Filing system, the investigator notices that the case classification can be derived from the interplay of the two aforementioned dimensions of acceptance and commitment. Even though both factors are representative of cognitive spectrums ranging from low to high, but for the simplicity of presentation and understanding in this thesis, they have been reduced to a dichotomy of positive or negative as tackled by Frooman (1999) under similar research circumstances.

Evidently, from the interactions of these two vectors, four main categories of stakeholders can be labeled as decisive to the adoption and strategization of the e-Filing system. The first group of stakeholders is characteristic of individuals who are both receptive and committed towards the developmental momentum of the virtual tax filing system. Irrefutably, it is clear from preceding discourses that this category of stakeholders would comprise the vast majority of corporate employees for which the IRAS has undertaken precautions to affirm their support as well as consolidate their opinions through broad functional participations during system conceptualization. To its credit, this foresight of the IRAS to include a wide-ranging base of internal agents throughout different phases of project development has eased implicit transition barriers (Pan *et* al, 2001) during the installation of the e-Filing system. Strategically, this will facilitate the tax agency to advance synchronously with the e-Filing system, thereby reinforcing the reins on acceptance and commitment within its own administrative body.

Apart from these enthusiastic attempts at garnering domestic assistance, the initiation of the Taxpayer Feedback Panel (TFP) marks an alternative but novel approach by the IRAS to sponsor a regular and formalized forum to extract responses from the relatively nebulous composition of the tax-paying population. Specifically, the invitation of e-filers to partake in quarterly dialogue sessions has evolved into an indispensable source of exclusive consumer insights that frequently translates into consecutive improvement options for the e-Filing system:

"The [taxpayer feedback] panel has a regular meeting on a quarterly basis. If they should gather any feedback, they will come back to us. And on our part, if we are launching any new services, we will let them know and have a look at the new system. They are like our source of feedback; our eyes and ears among the taxpayer population. In fact, some of the system changes were actually initiated by them." (Manager, IRAS)

In view of the time and effort invested by this team of stakeholders to continuously familiarize and upgrade themselves with the facilities of the e-Filing system before passing judgment, they can be deemed as the true *Engineers* of the e-government

initiative by offering discerning and constructive critiques that advance the public institution along its premeditated mission.

Contrary to this class of avid believers, there is another segment of stakeholders, who, despite a strong commitment towards the strategization of the e-Filing system, may frown upon the directional bearings of its technical implementation. As highlighted in the above section, there was a secondary cluster of tax officials who opposed the fundamental presumption of the e-Filing system towards the evaluation of taxpayers as dependable participants of the taxation procedures. Naturally, the absence of any form of perceivable market incentives for customers has bolster the conception of taxpayers, in the eyes of these aristocratic officials, to be compulsory and reluctant members of the taxation system, with an inherent distrust entrenched within the tax agency of their capability to perform accurate employment declarations. As such, it is comprehensible that long-serving employees who were nostalgic of the stringent controls inbuilt within the manual tax filing model and found it difficult to come to terms with the business process modification embedded in the e-Filing system.

Similarly, within the ranks of the taxpayers, there are also individuals who contribute actively in focus groups and forums but disapprove of the current system mechanics. One primary concern raised by these taxpayers was the inadequacy of information transparency in the e-Filing system. Apparently, these taxpayers expressed doubts over their limited knowledge of what went on behind the e-filing system. In particular, questions were raised pertaining to the confidentiality and security of transmitted personal data to the agency with one of them suggesting that the IRAS should lay down "*explicit rules and guidelines*" governing sensitive tax information

(McNaughton, 1999). Such innate reservations over the e-Filing system protocols imply a certain degree of mistrust among these taxpayers of the potential presence of subtle control mechanisms erected through information regulation (Foucault, 1991; Tannenbaum, 1967).

Besides, the launch of the auto-inclusion scheme has compounded onto this misconception through its opaque data transmission arrangements. As described in the former chapter, the income figures are transferred directly via electronic media from the employers to the IRAS and taxpayers will not get a chance to review these numbers even with the e-Filing interface. It is thus not surprising that a standard request for prospective system enhancements is the reciprocal display of transmitted employment information to be verified by its tax paying owner. As commented by one of the taxpayers,

"I don't see any differences between they [the employers] filing it for you versus they sending the information for you file it yourself. However, since they have access your income information, I suppose if there is anything to note here is how accurate this information is ... how much we actually make this year. If they can show the numbers when you e-file, then it would be even better."

This group of stakeholders who are committed to the strategic objectives of the e-Filing system but dissatisfied with the existing technical configuration can be considered to be *dissidents* whom the public organization should make a conscious effort to engage.

Conversely, the third group of stakeholders refers to the category of individuals who unenthusiastically accepts the e-Filing system in its current state without giving due consideration to any possible avenues of improvement. This class of stakeholders is

characteristically representative of the general e-Filing population where the virtual tax filing process is an annual event that takes up less than an hour with the installation of the e-Filing system. Due to the infrequent and cyclical pattern in which these stakeholders come into contact with the e-Filing system, they are usually only committed to its operational performance within the short timeframe of the tax filing period. The CIO highlighted one prominent example of this seasonal frenzy during the tax filing cycles,

"The taxpayer just sends [emails] and sends during the e-Filing period. Basically, they treat it like a chat room. They keep sending and then complain of late or failure to respond. They thought that there is a person there all the time and they expect instant replies."

In other words, the term, *seasoners*, is thus appropriately reserved for this specific segment of stakeholders who accepts the e-Filing system solely as a mechanical tool to carry out mundane seasonal chores and has no desire to get involved beyond the mere carrying out of their tax filing duties. A feasible explanation for this dispassionate stand, as put forward by Lowndes *et* al (2001), is the mistaken mindset of social exclusion among citizens, which mislead public members to believe that they are detached from the process of decision making in civil institutions. To put it simply, these citizenries assume that they do not hold sway over the legislation of governmental policies and as a direct consequence, choose to remain passive to the governance system. Any feedback and suggestions put forward to IRAS by these seasoners are thus normally short-term criticisms targeted at systemic failures rather than long-term recommendations and even then, they commonly resemble nothing more than unwarranted frustrations taken out on the tax establishment for any hiccups in the e-Filing system.

Finally, the last category of stakeholders comprises individuals who are neither comfortable nor committed to the e-Filing system. Undeniably, the paper tax filers are limpidly representative of this stakeholder classification. Despite the IRAS' efforts to reach out to this population of paper filers through extensive promotional events and easy access to PC terminals complete with assistance offered by well-trained polytechnic students, there is still a considerable fragment of the taxpaying community who is obdurately unmoved by these intensive campaigning attempts to relate to them. This lot of total non-believers or *skeptics* is therefore one of the most arduous hurdles that must be overcome by the IRAS in institutionalizing the e-Filing system. They are typically immune to any predictable advances conceived by the public organization to lure them out of their protective covers.

To summarize, as analyzed in the case of the e-Filing system, the concept of stakeholder segmentation in e-government development can be deduced as the combination and interdependence between the cognitive factors of acceptance versus commitment in order to arrive at a two-dimensional theoretical framework:

		Is the operationization of the e-governmental initiative acceptable to the stakeholder?		
		Yes	No	
to the strategization of the e- t initiative?	Yes	Engineers Stakeholders who are both receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative and committed towards its strategization.	 Dissidents Stakeholders who are committed towards the strategization of the e-government initiative even though they may not be receptive towards its technical propositions. 	
Is the stakeholder committed governmen	No	Seasoners Stakeholders who are receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative even though they may not be committed towards its strategization.	Skeptics Stakeholders who are neither receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative nor committed towards its strategization.	

Figure 5.1: A Proposed Framework of Stakeholder Segmentation in e-Government Projects

5.3 Stakeholder Management

In spite of the above contemplations, the primary premise of strategic stakeholder management still slants heavily towards the capacity of the firm to effectively communicate and impart its corporate vision to its partners (Porter, 1992). A quick survey of existing e-government literature will yield a surprisingly high level of consensus in supporting a technical perspective where the genesis of e-government development rests on the effective adoption of viable information technologies (see Cap and Maibaum, 2001; Gant and Gant, 2002; Klischewski and Wetzel, 2001; Regio, 2002). As such, Chan

et al (2003) pointed out that there is insufficient research being performed on the sociological sphere of stakeholder relationship management.

Based on the proposed model of stakeholder segmentation, the researcher observed the concoction of various respective relational strategies by the IRAS in relation to the different stakeholder groups with varying levels of acceptance and commitment to achieve the vision of a holistic e-Filing system. Beginning with the group of stakeholders who is both receptive and committed to the developmental direction of the e-Filing initiative, it is perceivable from the case that this class of individuals behaves as a readily accessible and inexpensive concentration of supportive sentiments behind the egovernment system. With an inherent desire to push the e-Filing system beyond its current function, the expertise of these voluntary contributors can be easily leveraged by the IRAS to coordinate a well-received application environment to sketch out plans for prospective avenues of enhancements. The establishment of periodic dialogic interactive sessions is thus a critical step in building positive communication links with this team of stakeholders to provide a procedural means by which the public agency and its partners can communicate interactively with the ultimate aim of maintaining continuous as well as productive conferences (Cutlip et al, 1994; Taylor and Kent, 1999).

Clearly, from the case evidence, the ritual of conducting a post-mortem reflection after every tax cycle serves as a cardinal foundation of knowledge to gather input from internal staff members based on their reminiscences of topics that have cropped up during the e-Filing duration. As for the harder-to-reach external taxpayers, it is evident that the sponsorship of the TFP tenders the much-needed leveled platform for the IRAS to socialize with its extrinsic engineers for cooperative rumination on the developmental progress and strategic direction of the e-Filing system (Wimmer and Traunmuller, 2000).

Conversely, dissidents are often deemed to be non-welcomed 'personnel' as they emit a disruptive tone to the smooth operationalization of management strategies. However, it is foolhardy to discount any form of dissatisfaction in the public sphere as it compromises the publicness of the governmental institution (Haque, 2001). Moreover, this category of stakeholders, given their full backing to the strategization of a customercentric taxation paradigm, may manifest as an alternative knowledge resource of disagreeing opinions. In fact, at times, it may prove to be favorable for the organization to take into account conflicting comments and mull over the motivations behind these criticisms in order to appreciate the e-government initiative from multiple facets. On this note, the IRAS tries its best to be accommodative to deviations from stakeholders and readily incorporates their opposing views into consideration during project discussions for future system enhancements.

The auto-inclusion scheme mentioned in chapter 4 is one such illustration that was borne out of intense deliberations with dissenting tax officials for a revolutionary paradigm to ensure the veracity of the tax information that is submitted by the e-Filers. Such an outcome represents an exemplification of the immense benefits that can be reaped by maintaining an open and receptive culture that inadvertently led to the discovery of previously unexplored avenues for the reimbursement of strategic value from the e-government initiative. On the other hand, it is not the case that any proposals from dissents will necessarily be entertained.

For instance, while the IRAS has cautiously explored the viability of deploying the e-Filing system for the digital presentation of transmitted employment information under the auto-inclusion scheme, the danger of probable data interceptions when transferring information across public domain such as the Internet has induced the IRAS to maintain its intransigency of having a non-transfer policy, where data transfer is unidirectional from the taxpayers to the agency. As clarified by the CIO,

"A lot of information is already captured by the system, so what we need for e-filing is just asking you to complete the remaining portion. As such, the information of the taxpayer is never a complete picture that is meaningless to a person without all the other information"

In such scenarios, the IRAS chose to exploit communication opportunities in the likes of seminars to corral prehension among these dissents on the corporate concerns associated with certain abstruse features of the e-Filing system that may seem polemical for this group of stakeholders, i.e. the IRAS attempts to induct these individuals to the rationale behind some of the more controversial characteristics of the e-government initiative through education and familiarization courses in hope of co-opting these members by boosting their level of acceptance to match that of their commitment.

Furthermore, the tax agency has wisely devised a comprehensive knowledge repository archiving records of past comments, opinions from taxpayers as well as any corresponding remedies undertaken by tax officials (Kankanhalli *et* al, 2001). This trail of historical experiences forms a large part of the IRAS' environmental surveillance efforts to uncover any disputes taxpayers may have had with the e-Filing system in order to arrive at ways to integrate their suggestions. Moreover, by making use of IRIS' integrated

framework, this information within the database is transliterated dynamically throughout the organizational operations, thereby allowing knowledge to be shared and assimilated within the IRAS' strategization effort (Alavi and Tiwana, 2002, Nonaka *et* al, 1998; Pfeffer and Sutton, 2000; von Krogh, 1998). One of the corporate communication officers verified,

"Whenever we answer phone calls from taxpayers, we have a template whereby we can keep a log on the problems raised by them. Through such records, we will know the percentage of calls registered for any particular problem. There is also a remark column whereby we are able to type in comments for similar queries so that when we refer to the template, we will be able see from the remark column if taxpayers are having a recurring problem...Basically, our template is quite well designed because it is equipped with all possible options available from the e-Filing website."

For the seasoners, even though they may be receptive to the e-Filing system, they demonstrate only a fleeting or seasonal commitment towards the strategization of the e-Filing system. In most cases, they are primarily concerned with ironing out immediate software problems that confronted them during the tax filing process and nothing beyond fulfilling their taxation duties. These stakeholders derive no gratification from spending time and effort working hand in hand with the public agency in the bid to contribute to this particular initiative's strategic future. As highlighted above, such apathetic disposition from them stems frequently from their antipathy towards dealings with the government and their cynicism of ever significantly influencing the direction of public administration (Lowndes *et* al, 2001). This mentality and its aftermath undoubtedly prove

to be counter-productive to such a heavily-invested initiative that is meant to form the perdurable national taxation understructure. Hence, from the stance of the IRAS, it is important to increase the level of commitment of these stakeholders.

In line with e-government and public management literature, the IRAS has ventured zealously to fashion a corporate persona that can be facilely approbated by its stakeholders as one that is congenially transparent and insatiably appreciative of salubrious comments in its ingenuous bid to aspire to greater strategic heights with the e-Filing paradigm (Aichholzer and Schmutzer, 2000). For instance, the availability of email addresses and telephone numbers of relevant tax officials on the e-Filing website effectively communicates a flat hierarchical structure atypical of traditional bureaucratic, procedural-driven governmental image (Bozeman and Kingsley, 1998) and sends a strong signal to taxpayers of the IRAS' resolution to construct dialogic relationships with them. Likewise, the IRAS is constantly on the move to explore new channels for bilateral exchanges or improve existing communication options in order to reduce the cost of communication to increase the intensity of dedication among these stakeholders.

Finally, the last group of skeptics poses one of the greatest challenges to the e-Filing system as they are most likely to shrug off any relational gimmicks directed at them to tempt them aboard. Recognizing this restraining problem, the IRAS believes that it is more realistic to secure acceptance of the system before it can harness their commitment. Particularly, the auto-inclusion scheme, apart from being a stopper of dissenting voices, is also a key relational weapon by the IRAS to persuade these stakeholders to adopt the e-Filing system. From a strategic management perspective, the auto-inclusion scheme represents the gradual maturity of a strategic value network

between IRAS and its various stakeholder entities (Tan and Pan, 2003) whereby substantial benefits can be gleaned for all parties participating in the same relational web.

On the part of the employers, participation in the auto inclusion scheme translates into greater efficiency. Rather than catering to the requests of individual employees who may approach the company separately for documentation in support of their personal tax filing needs, it is simpler for the company to transmit the tax information directly to the IRAS. For the employees, they are spared the effort and hassle of sifting through and supplying the details of their employment information for their tax returns. For the IRAS, direct access to taxpayer information at its source – that is from the employers who are paying the salaries of the taxpayers – means a reduction to the tremendous costs of data capturing and safeguarding against erroneous tax declarations. Eventually, the IRAS believes, the auto inclusion scheme can be converted into a paperless tax filing paradigm where all relevant tax information is automatically channelled into the e-filing system, without any form of physical intervention. As explained by the CIO,

"Doing auto inclusion means we can reduce our tremendous data capture efforts because we capture so much of the tax information. That's why when you do e-filing, it is not as tedious as if you were to file all the different forms; you only have to complete the part that is necessary... Since we started the auto inclusion scheme, we have been systematically trying to auto include as much tax information as possible. And, hopefully one day, we will reach the stage where taxpayers do not have to do anything anymore (in the filing of their tax returns). That's our ultimate goal." Essentially, it can be inferred from the case that the budding of strategic value networks underlines the presence of mediating relational elements or incentives among stakeholders, which may compel their obstinate counterparts to modify their positions on the e-Filing system.

In sum, the case of the IRAS offers a preliminary glimpse into the strategic management of stakeholders for e-government initiatives and to round off the discussion for this chapter, the main findings of this thesis is tabulated in Table 5.1 below.

Types of Stakeholders	Implications for Stakeholder Relationship Management in e- Governments
Engineers	The establishment of a leveled platform to facilitate symmetrical communications and dialogic relations.
Dissents	The cultivation of an open and receptive culture to accommodate and consider dissenting opinions.
Seasoners	The promotion of a transparent and approachable organizational structure to dismiss socially exclusive behavior.
Skeptics	The induction of strategic value networks to provide mediating relational elements or incentives to induce psychological conversions.

Table 5.1: A Summary of Implications on Stakeholder Relationship Management

Chapter 6 - Conclusion

This study has closely scrutinized the journey of a public agency in implementing an egovernment initiative in conjunction with the strategic management of an intimate relationship with its stakeholders within an IT-based transformation environment (Markus and Benjamin, 1997; Venkatraman, 1994). Specifically, the research traces the development of the IRAS e-Filling initiative from 1992 to 2003 to identify and discern the measures undertaken by the tax agency in stakeholder identification, segmentation as well as management. In this regard, the study offers an analytical account of the experiences and lessons learned in the e-transformation of the IRAS from a bureaucratic agency (in the early 1990s) to one that possesses anticipative and responsive business capabilities.

6.1 Summary of Case Analysis and Findings

From this trail of evidence, the researcher observes that the identification of stakeholders in this e-government initiative can be characterized by two cognitive dimensions: the acceptance of the technological features of the e-Filing system versus the commitment towards its strategic institutionalization.

Undeniably, users' reception serves as a crucial determinant of e-government development as it dictates the take-up rate of the initiative among stakeholders. Nevertheless, the investigation suggests that commitment is equally important in driving

the e-government movement beyond its functional limitations to embrace a strategic influence on the socio-economic environment. From the interplay of these behavioral attributes of stakeholders, the case reveals that four main categories of stakeholders can be derived together with respective strategies for relationship management.

The engineers are representative of the group of stakeholders who are both receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative and committed towards its strategization. Being inherently motivated coupled with hands-on experience; these engineers form a convenient and inimitable source of knowledge for e-government practitioners to tap on for both systemic improvements as well as strategic expansions. However, to exploit the wisdom of these potential partners, the example of the IRAS demonstrates that civil administrations should adopt a proactive stance in establishing a leveled platform with stakeholders to facilitate symmetrical communications and build dialogic relations.

Conversely, it is identifiable from the study that there is another class of stakeholders who, despite being committed towards the strategization of the egovernment initiative, may not be receptive towards its technical propositions. These dissents, or so termed in this thesis, portrays a complementary role to e-government development as they offer an alternative perspective from which to conceive the physical manifestation of the initiative. Moreover, since these stakeholders share a common strategic agenda with the public institution, it is not unimaginable that some of these suggestions may prove to be constructive as illustrated in the preceding chapter. In this respect, governments should practice an open and receptive culture in accommodating dissenting opinions.

The seasoners denote the third classification of stakeholders who are receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative even though they may not be committed towards its strategization. This group of stakeholders is characteristic of the general citizen population, which deems e-government systems as easily accessible replacements for conventional public services. Furthermore, the psychological barrier of social exclusion is the other inhibiting factor towards a more participative role on the part of the seasoners. Therefore, it is understandable that these seasoners are primarily concerned with operational performance rather than strategic value extraction. It is thus vital for governmental organizations to promote a transparent and approachable structure to dismiss socially exclusive attitudes.

Finally, the skeptics, as the name suggests, refer to the cluster of stakeholders who are neither receptive towards the technical propositions of the e-government initiative nor committed towards its strategization. This group of stakeholders poses an onerous challenge to e-government development because they are most likely to shrug off any direct attempts by the public agencies to reach out to them. Findings from the research provide a novel solution in the form of strategic value networks where the mediating relational elements at work among different stakeholder entities serve as incentives to discourage deviating actions.

6.2 Theoretical and Managerial Implications

The diffusion of IT into civil administrations has given birth to the rising phenomenon of e-government. Nevertheless, contemporary literature on this emerging occurrence, though multi-faceted, has remained rhetorical in character (Devadoss *et* al, 2002). Amidst these

proposed perspectives with which to explore the e-government 'black-box', the strategic management of stakeholders stands out as one of the prominent beacons charting its evolution (Chan *et* al, 2003; Pardo *et* al, 2000; Pardo and Scholl, 2002; Scholl 2001; Tennert & Schroeder, 1999). In particular, Tan and Pan (2003) depicted a development model of government-stakeholder relationships, which captures the essence of working towards the symmetrical collaboration between public institutions and stakeholders on e-government progression.

Based on the proposed framework, this research thus makes a pertinent contribution to e-government literature by offering a preliminary glimpse into how a public agency is able to strategize the process of stakeholder identification, segmentation and management to craft cooperative partnerships that are supportive of its etransformation initiative. Specifically, it extends existing knowledge of stakeholder management in e-government by advising the adoption of a typology of stakeholder classification that is intuitive to a governmental context. In fact, the proposed model reaffirms stakeholders' participation as the interplay of technical acceptance versus social commitment and in this sense, reinforces the theoretical notion of e-government as a socio-technical system. This understanding in turn can be informative in deciphering any IT-driven business re-inventive efforts in governmental establishments.

Apart from the conceptual overture, the findings in this study may also bear important managerial implications. Indeed, it can be gathered that e-governmental transformation is a vital step in altering the often-perceived uncompromising and uncompetitive nature of bureaucratic public organizations, but only if it is accompanied by measures to revolutionize the relationships between the public agency and its

stakeholders. Moreover, it is illustrated in the case of the e-Filing system that these managerial actions to secure stakeholders' participation should originate from their identification before following through with their segmentation and relational management. In particular, the two dimensional parameters highlighted in the proposed model may serve as guiding principles for e-government practitioners to construe a holistic strategy for stakeholder management.

6.3 Limitations

The data utilized for this research is derived from multiple sources to reconstruct a retrospective and comprehensive picture of how stakeholder management has been strategize alongside an e-transformation program at a government agency (Lacity and Janson, 1994). While this single case study has tendered empirical validation of the conception that e-government adoptions should be accompanied by the cyclical process of stakeholder management along the cognitive dimensions of acceptance and commitment, the researcher acknowledges the limitations of this investigation in providing statistical extrapolation across a multiplicity of public organizations.

Nonetheless, as clarified by Yin (1994), the generalizing properties of a case methodology differ from quantitative studies because "survey research relies on statistical generalization, whereas case studies rely on analytical generalization. In analytical generalization, the investigator is striving to generalize a particular set of results to some broader theory" (p. 36). Taken in this light, the conclusions from this case analysis could provide a vocabulary for researchers to take into reference for subsequent scholarly

explorations of e-government initiatives, so that further endeavors of such nature can be compared and benchmarked.

6.4 Future Research Directions

For future studies on the subject matter, three specific areas of research has been identified that may effectively enhance our comprehension of strategic stakeholder management in e-government projects. Firstly, as recommended by Yin (1994), studies of a similar nature should be replicated to verify the findings of this research and validate the proposed theory. In other words, it is necessary to examine the strategic management of stakeholders across other e-government projects to refine the theoretical prepositions of this thesis.

Finally, an in-depth study is required to explore the inter-relationships among the four categories of stakeholders. For instance, the composition of strategic value networks is derived from the assimilation of differing stakeholder entities and in this respect, subsequent research can attest to the possibility of interdependencies existing between the extent of relational influence embedded within strategic value networks and the relational configuration of the partnership web.

References

- Agle, B.R., Mitchell, R.K. and Sonnenfeld, J.A. (1999) Who Matters To CEOs? An Investigation of Stakeholder Attributes and Salience, Corporate Performance, and CEO Values, *Academy of Management Journal* (42:5), pp 507-525.
- 2. Ahituv, N. (1980) A Systematic Approach Towards Assessing the Value of an Information System, *MIS Quarterly* (**4**:4), pp 61-75.
- 3. Aichholzer, G. and Schmutzer, R. (2000) Organizational Challenges to the Development of Electronic Government, In *Proceedings of 11th International Workshop on Database and Expert Systems Applications* (DEXA'00), Greenwich, London, UK, Sep 6-8, pp 379-83.
- Alavi, M. and Tiwana, A. (2002) Knowledge Integration in Virtual Teams: The Potential Role of KMS, *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology* (53:12), pp 1029-37.
- 5. Allen, B.A., Juillet, L., Paquet, G. and Roy, J. (2001) E-Governance & Government On-line in Canada: Partnerships, People & Prospects, *Government Information Quarterly* **18**, pp 93-104.
- 6. Arnstein, S.R. (1969) A Ladder of Citizen Participation, American Institute of Planners, pp 216-24
- 7. Backus, M. (2001) E-governance in developing countries, *IICD Research Brief* (1).
- 8. Bailey, J.E. and Pearson, S.W. (1983) Development of a Tool for Measuring and Analyzing Computer User Satisfaction, *Management Science* (**29**:5), pp 530-45.
- 9. Bellamy, C. and Taylor, J.A. (1998) *Governing in the Information Age*, Open University Press, Buckingham.
- 10. Benbasat I., Goldstein D.K. and Mead M. (1987) The Case Research Strategy in Studies of Information Systems, *MIS Quarterly* (11:3), p 369-86.
- 11. Berman, S.L., Wicks, A.C., Kotha, S. and Jones, T.M. (1999) Does Stakeholder Orientation Matter? The Relationship between Stakeholder Management Models and Firm Financial Performance, *Academy of Management Journal* (42:5), pp 488–506.
- 12. Bimber B. (1999) The Internet and Citizen Communication with Government: Does the Medium Matter? *Political Communication* **16**, pp 409-28.
- 13. Blair, M.M. (1995) Ownership and Control, The Brookings Institution, Washington DC.
- 14. Boatright, J.R. (2002) Contractors as Stakeholders: Reconciling Stakeholder Theory with the Nexus-Of-Contracts Firm, *Journal of Banking and Finance* (**26**:9), pp 1837-52.
- 15. Boyatzis, R.E. (1998) Transforming Qualitative Information: Thematic Analysis and Code Development, Sage Publications, California.
- 16. Boyle, B. (2000) Electronic Government for New Zealand: Managing the Transition Location, *Unpublished Master Thesis*, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- 17. Bozeman, B. (1988) Author's Exchange: Public/Private Boundaries? Exploring the Limits of Public

and Private Sectors: Sector Boundaries as Maginot Line, *Public Administration Review*, (48:2) pp 672-74.

- 18. Bozeman, B. (2000) Bureaucracy and Red Tape, Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- 19. Bozeman, B. and Bretschneider, S. (1986) Public Management Information Systems: Theory and Prescription, *Public Administration Review Special Issue* **46**, pp 475-87.
- 20. Bozeman, B. and Kingsley, G. (1998) Risk Culture in Public and Private Organizations, *Public Administration Review* (58:2), pp 109-18.
- 21. Bretschneider, S. (1990) Management Information Systems in Public and Private Organizations: An Empirical Test, *Public Administration Review* (**50**:5), pp 536-45.
- 22. Bretschneider, S. and Wittmer, D. (1993) Organizational Adoption of Microcomputer Technology: The Role of Sector, *Information Systems Research* (4:1), pp 88-108.
- 23. Brody, E.W. (1988) Public Relations Programming and Production, New York: Praeger.
- 24. Brown, D.M. (1999) Information Systems for Improved Performance Management. Development Approaches in U.S. Public Agencies, In Heeks, R. (eds.) *Reinventing Government in the Information Age. International Practice in IT-Enabled Public Sector Reform*, London: Routledge, pp 113-1134.
- Burn, J.M. and Robbins, G. (2001) Strategic Planning for e-Government: A Customer Value Based Model, In *Proceedings of the Seventh Americas Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS 2001), Boston, Massachusetts, USA, Aug 3-5, pp1578-83.
- Calista, D.J. (1986) Reorganization as Reform: The Implementation of Integrated Human Services Agencies. In Calista DJ (eds.) *Bureaucratic and Governmental Reform*, Greenwich, CT: JAI Press, pp 197-214.
- Cap, C.H. and Maibaum, N. (2001) Digital Identity and its Implication for Electronic Government. In Schmid B, Stanoevska-Slabeva K and Tschammer V (eds.) *Towards the E-Society: E-Commerce, E-Business, and E-Government*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Massachusetts, pp 803-16.
- 28. Carroll, A.B. (1989) Business and Society, Cincinnati, South-Western.
- 29. Cassell, C. and Symon G. (1994) *Qualitative Methods in Organizational Research A Practical Guide*, Sage, London.
- Cats-Baril, W. & Thompson, R. (1995) Managing Information Technology Projects in the Public Sector, *Public Administration Review* (55:6), pp 559-66.
- 31. Cavanagh, J.J., and Livingston, D.J. (1997) Serving the American Public: Best Practices in Customer-Driven Strategic Planning, Federal Benchmarking Consortium Study Report.
- Chan, C.M.L., Pan, S.L. and Tan, C.W. (2003) Managing Stakeholder Relationships in an e-Government Project, In *Proceedings of the 9th Americas Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS 2003), Tampa, Florida, USA, Aug 4-5, pp 783-91.
- 33. Chen, H., Schroeder, J., Hauck, R.V., Ridgeway, L., Atabakhsh, H., Gupta, H., Boarman, C., Rasmussen, K. and Clements, A.W. (2002) COPLINK Connect: Information and Knowledge

Management for Law Enforcement, Decision Support Systems (34:3), pp 271-85.

- 34. Clarkson, M.B.E. (1995) A Stakeholder Framework for Analyzing and Evaluating Corporate Social Performance, *Academy of Management Review* (**20**:1), pp 92-117.
- 35. Clements, L. (1994) Privatization American Style: 'The Grand Illusion', In Clarke T (eds.) *International Privatization: Strategies and Practices*, Berlin: Walter de Gruyter and Co, pp 87-104.
- 36. Coakes, E. and Elliman, T. (1999) Focus Issue on Legacy Information Systems and Business Process Change: The Role of Stakeholders in Managing Change, *Communications of the Association for Information Systems* (2:4).
- 37. Comte, A. (1971) A General View of Positivism, Brown Reprints, Dubuque.
- Constas, M.A. (1992) Qualitative Analysis as a Public Event: The Documentation of Category Development Procedures, *American Educational Research Journal* (29:2), pp 253-66.
- 39. Coursey, D. and Bozeman, B. (1990) Decision Making in Public and Private Organizations: A Test of Alternative Concepts of "Publicness", *Public Administrative Review* (**50**:5), pp 525-35.
- 40. Csetenyi, A. (2000) Electronic Government: Perspectives from E-Commerce, In *Proceedings of the* 11th International Workshop on Database and Expert Systems Applications (DEXA'00), Greenwich, London, UK, Sep 6-8, pp 294-8.
- Cumming, J.F. (2001) Engaging Stakeholders in Corporate Accountability Programmes: A Cross-Sectoral Analysis of UK and Transnational Experience, *Business Ethics: A European Review*.
- 42. Cunningham, W.H. and Crissy, W.J.E. (1972) Market Segmentation by Motivation and Attitude, *Journal of Marketing Research* **9**, pp 100-2.
- 43. Cutlip, S.C., Center, A.H. and Broom, G.M. (1994) *Effective Public Relations*, Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, Inc.
- 44. Darke, P., Shanks, G. and Broadbent, M. (1998) Successful Completing Case Study Research: Combing Rigor, Relevance and Pragmatism, *Information Systems Journal* (8:4), pp 273-89.
- 45. Davenport, T.H. (2000) *Mission Critical: Realizing the Promise of Enterprise Systems*, Harvard Business School Press, Boston, MA.
- 46. Davis, F.D. (1989) Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use, and User Acceptance of Information Tehnology, *MIS Quarterly* (13:3), pp 319-340.
- 47. Davis, F.D. (1993) User Acceptance of Information Technology: System Characteristics, User Perceptions, and Behavioral Impacts, *Int. J. Man-Machine Studies* **38**, pp 475-87.
- 48. Davis, F.D., Bagozzi, R.P. and Warshaw, P.R. (1989) User Acceptance of Computer Technology: A Comparison of Two Theoretical Models, *Management Science* (**35**:8), pp 982-1003.
- Deloitte Consulting (2001) At the Dawn of E-Government. Available <u>http://www.publicnet.co.uk/</u> <u>publicnet/fe000620.html</u>. Accessed on April 17, 2002.
- 50. DeLone, W.H. and McLean, E.R. (1992) Information System Success: The Quest for the Dependent Variable, *Information Systems Research* (3:1), pp 60-95.
- 51. Demb, A. and Neubauer, F.F. (1992) The Corporate Board: Confronting the Paradoxes, Long

Range Planning (25:3), pp 9-20.

- 52. Devadoss, P., Pan S.L. And Huang J.C. (2002) Structurational Analysis of e-Government Initiatives: A Case Study of SCO, *Decision Support Systems* (**34**:3), pp 253-69.
- Dickens, L. and Watkins, K. (1999) Action Research: Rethinking Lewin, *Management Learning* (30:2), pp 127-40.
- 54. Dillman, D.L. (1998) Leadership in the American Civil Service, In Hunt M and O'Toole BJ (eds.) *Reform, Ethics and Leadership in Public Service*, Aldershot: Ashgate Publishing Ltd.
- 55. Donaldson, T. and Preston, L.E. (1995) The Stakeholder Theory Of The Corporation: Concepts, Evidence And Implications, *Academy of Management Review* (**20**:1), pp 65 91.
- 56. Dozier, D.M., Grunig, L.A. and Grunig, J.E. (1995) *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management*, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers, Mahway, NJ.
- 57. Eisenhardt K.M. (1991) Better Stories and Better Constructs, *Academy of Management Review* (16:3), pp 620-7.
- Elgarah, W. and Courtney J.F. (2002) Enhancing the G2C Relationship through New Channels of Communication: Web-Based Citizen Input, In *Proceedings of 8th Americas Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS 2002), Dallas, Texas, USA, Aug 9-11, pp 564-8.
- 59. ESDH. (1999) Community Participation in Local Health and Sustainable Development: A Working Document on Approaches and Techniques, *World Health Organization*, Series **4**.
- Fernandes, D., Gorr, W. and Krishnan, R. (2001) ServiceNet: An Agent-Based Framework for One-Stop E-Government Services, In *Proceedings of the 7th American Conference on Information System* (AMCIS 2001), Boston, Massachusetts, USA, Aug 3-5, pp 1590-4.
- 61. Fletcher, P.T., Bretschneider, S.I., Marchand, D.A., Rosenbaum, H. and Bertot, J.C. (1992) *Managing Information Technology: Transforming County Governments in the 1990s*, Syracuse, NY: School of Information Studies, Syracuse University.
- 62. Foucault, M. (1991) Governmentality, In Burchell G, Gordon C and Miller P (eds.) *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality*, Chicago: University of Chicago Press, pp 87-104.
- 63. Frederickson, H.G. (1997) The Spirit of Public Administration, San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- 64. Freeman, R.E. (1984) Strategic Management: A Stakeholder Approach, Harper Collins, Boston.
- 65. Frooman, J. (1999) Stakeholder Influence Strategies, *Academy of Management Review* (24:2), pp 191-205.
- 66. Galindo, P. (2000) Electronic Government: From the Theory to the Action, In *Proceeding from 11th International Workshop on Database and Expert Systems Applications* (DEXA'00), Springer, New York, pp 319-23.
- 67. Galliers, R.D. (1991) Choosing Appropriate Information Systems Research Methodologies, In Nissen HE, Klein HK and Hirschheim R (eds.) *Information Systems Research: Contemporary Approaches and Emergent Traditions*, North-Holland, Amsterdam, Netherlands, pp 327-46.
- 68. Gant, J.P. and Gant, D.B. (2002) Web Portal Functionality and State Government e-Service, In

Proceedings of the 35th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS 2002), Hawaii, USA, Jan 7-10.

- 69. Garnham, N. (1990) Capitalism and Communication: Global Culture and the Economics of Information, London: Sage Publications.
- 70. Gefen, D. and Straub, D. (2002) Managing User Trust in B2C e-Services, E-Service Journal (2:1).
- 71. Glaser, B. and Strauss, A. (1967) The Discovery of Grounded Theory, Aidine, Chicago.
- 72. Gold, K.A. (1982) Managing for Success: A Comparison of the Private and Public Sectors, *Public Administration Review* (42:6), pp 568-575.
- Gore, A. (1993) Reengineering Through Information Technology. Accompanying Report of the National Performance Review. Available <u>http://govinfo.library.unt.edu/npr/library/reports/it.html</u>. Accessed on April 17, 2002.
- 74. Grant, R.M. (1996) Prospering in Dynamically-Competitive Environments: Organizational Capability as Knowledge Integration, *Organization Science* (7:4), pp 375-387.
- 75. Green, P.E., Carroll, J.D. and Goldberg, S.M. (1981) A General Approach to Product Design Optimization via Conjoint Analysis, *Journal of Marketing* **45**, pp 17-37.
- 76. Greenley, G.E. and Foxall, G.R. (1998) External Moderation of Associations among Stakeholder Orientations and Company Performance, *International Journal of Research in Marketing* (**15**:1), pp 51-69.
- 77. Gregory, R.J. (1999) Social Capital Theory and Administrative Reform: Maintaining Ethical Theory in Public Service, *Public Administration Review* (**59**:1), pp 63-75.
- 78. Guillaume, G (1999), L'empire de Réseaux, Paris, France: Descartes & Cie.
- 79. Gurbaxani, V., Kraemer, K., King, J.L., Jarman, S. and Dedrick, J. (1990) Government as the Driving Force toward the Information Society: National Computer Policy in Singapore, *The Information Society* (7), pp 155-185.
- 80. Halligan, J. and Turner, M. (1995) *Profiles of Government Administration in Asia*, Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.
- 81. Hamilton, S. and Chervany, N.L. (1981) Evaluating Information System Effectiveness Part I: Comparing Evaluation Approaches, *MIS Quarterly* (5:3), pp 55-69.
- 82. Hammer, M. (1990) Reengineering Work: Don't Automate, Obliterate, *Harvard Business Review* (68:4), pp 104-12.
- 83. Hammer, M., and Champy, J. (1993) *Reengineering the Corporation: A Manifesto for Business Revolution*, New York: HarperCollins Publishers.
- 84. Haque, M.S. (1994) The Emerging Challenges to Bureaucratic Accountability: A Critical Perspective. In Farazmand A (eds.) *Handbook of Bureaucracy*, New York: Marcel Dekker.
- 85. Haque, M.S. (1996) Public Service under Challenge in the Age of Privatization, *Governance* (9:2), pp 186-216.
- 86. Haque, M.S. (1998) Legitimation Crisis: A Challenge for Public Service in the Next Century,

International Review of Administrative Sciences (64:1), pp 13-26.

- 87. Haque, M.S. (2001) The Diminishing Publicness of Public Service under the Current Mode of Governance, *Public Administrative Review* (61:1), pp 65-82.
- Heeks, R. (2001) Understanding E-Governance for Development, *I-Government Working Paper* Series, Available <u>http://idpm.man.ac.uk/ idpm/igov11.htm</u>. Accessed on March 25, 2002.
- 89. Ho, A.T-K. (2002) Reinventing Local Governments and the E-Government Initiative, *Public Administration Review* (62:4), pp 434-44.
- 90. Hoff, J. (1992) Evaluation of Information Technology in Private and Public Sector Contexts, *Information and the Public Sector* (2:4), pp 307-28.
- Hornfeldt, J., Heumann, M. and Wilson, W.P. (1998) CommBridge An Enterprise Application Integration Architecture for Electronic Government, In *Proceedings of the 23rd Annual Conference* on Local Computer Networks, IEEE Computer Society, Los Alamitos, California, USA, pp 270-77.
- Huang, W., D'Ambra, J. and Bhalla, V. (2002) Key Factors Influencing the Adoption of E-Government in Australian Public Sectors. In *Proceedings of the 8th American Conference on Information Systems* (AMCIS 2002), Dallas, Texas, USA, Aug 9-11, pp 577-79.
- 93. Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (2000) Annual Report.
- 94. Jawahar, I.M. & McLaughlin, G. (2001) Toward a Descriptive Stakeholder Theory: An Organizational Life Cycle Approach, *Academy of Management Review* (26:3) pp 397-414.
- 95. Jick, T.D. (1979) Mixing Qualitative and Quantitative Methods: Triangulation in Action Research, *Administrative Science Quarterly* (**24**:4), pp 602-11.
- 96. Kankanhalli, A., Tan, B.C.Y. and Wei, K.K. (2001) Seeking Knowledge in Electronic Knowledge Repositories: An Exploratory Study. In *Proceedings of the 22nd International Conference on Information Systems* (ICIS 2001), New Orleans, Louisiana, Dec 16-19, pp 123-34.
- 97. Kelegama, S. (1995) The Impact of Privatization on Distributional Inquiry: The Case of Sri Lanka. In Ramanadham VV (eds.) *Privatization and Equity*, London: Routledge.
- Kim, E. and Lee, J. (1986) An Exploratory Contingency Model of User Participation and MIS Use, Information and Management (11:2), pp 87-97.
- 99. King, J. (1982) Local Government Use of Information Technology: The Next Decade, *Public Administration Review* (42:1), pp 25-36.
- 100. Klein, H.K. and Myers, M.D. (1999) A Set of Principles for Conducting and Evaluating Interpretive Field Studies in Information Systems, *MIS Quarterly* (23:1), pp 67-94.
- 101. Klischewski, R. and Wetzel, I. (2001) XML-based Process Representation for e-Government Serviceflows, In Schmid B, Stanoevska-Slabeva K and Tschammer V (eds.) *Towards the E-Society: E-Commerce, E-Business, and E-Government,* Kluwer Academic Publishers, Massachusetts, pp 789-802.
- Kotchegura, A.P. (1997) The Russian Civil Service: Legitimacy and Performance, Paper presented at the *Civil Service Systems in Comparative Perspective*, Indiana University, Indiana, USA, Apr 5-8.

- Kraemer, K.L., Danziger, J.N., Dunkle, D.E. and King, J.L. (1993) The Usefulness of Computer-Based Information to Public Managers, *MIS Quarterly* (17:2), pp 129-48.
- 104. Kramer, K.L. and King, J.L. (1977) Computers and Local Government, New York: Praeger.
- 105. Kruckeberg, D. and Starck, K. (1998) *Public Relations and Community: A Reconstructed Theory*, New York, NY, Praeger, pp 52.
- 106. Krueger, R.A. (1998) Focus Groups: A Practical Guide for Applied Research, Sage Publications, California.
- Lacity, M and Janson, MA (1994) Understanding Qualitative Data: A Framework of Text Analysis Methods, *Journal of Management Information System* (11:2), pp 137-55.
- Lan, Z. and Falcone, S. (1997) Factors Influencing Internet Use A Policy Model for Electronic Government Information Provision, *Journal of Government Information* (24:4), pp 251-7.
- 109. Lawler, E.J. and Yoon, J. (1995) Structural Power and Emotional Processes in Negotiation: A Social Exchange Approach. In Kramer RM and Messick DM (eds.) Negotiation as a Social Process, Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA, pp 143-165.
- 110. Lawson, G. (1998) NetState, London: Demos.
- Ledingham, A.J. (2001) Government-Community Relationships: Extending the Relational Theory of Public Relations, *Public Relations Review* (27), pp 285-95.
- 112. Lee, A.S. (1989) A Scientific Methodology for MIS Case Studies, MIS Quarterly (13:1), pp 33-50.
- 113. Lee, A.S. (1991) Integrating Positivist and Interpretive Approaches to Organizational Research, *Organization Science* (2:4), pp 342-65.
- 114. Leininger, M.M. (1985) Ethnography and Ethnonursing: Models and Modes of Qualitative Data Analysis. In M.M. Leininger (eds.), *Qualitative Research Methods in Nursing* (pp 33-72), Orlando, FL: Grune and Stratton.
- 115. Lenk, K. and Traunmuller, R. (2000) Perspectives on Electronic Government. In *Proceedings of the IFIP WG 8.5 Working Conference on "Advances in Electronic Government"*, Zaragoza, Spain, Feb 10-11, pp 149-64.
- 116. Leonard-Barton, D. (1990) A Dual Methodology for Case Studies: Synergistic Use of a Longitudinal Single Site with Replicated Multiple Sites, *Organization Science* (1:3), pp 248-66.
- 117. Lofland, J. and Lofland, L.H. (1995) Analysing Social Settings A Guide to Qualitative Observation and Analysis, Wadworth Publishing Company.
- 118. Lowndes, V., Pratchett, L. and Stoker, G. (2001) Trends in Public Participation: Part 2 Citizen's Perspectives, *Public Administration* (**79**:2), pp 445-55.
- Lowry, P.B., Albrecht, C.C., Nunamaker, J.F. and Lee, J.D. (2002) Evolutionary Development and Research on Internet-Based Collaborative Writing Tools and Processes to Enhance eWriting in an eGovernment Setting, *Decision Support Systems* (34:3), pp 229-52.
- 120. Margetts, H. and Willcocks, L. (1994) Informatization in Public Sector Organizations: Distinctive or Common Risks? *Information and the Public Sector* (**3**:1), pp 1-19.

- 121. Markus, M.L. (1994) Electronic Mail as the Medium of Managerial Choice, *Organization Science* (5:4), pp 502-27.
- Markus, M.L. and Benjamin R.I. (1997) The Magic Bullet Theory in IT-Enabled Transformation. Sloan Management Review (38:2), pp 55-68.
- 123. Markus, M.L. and Robey, D. (1988) Information Technology and Organizational Change: Casual Structure in Theory and Research, *Management Science* (**34**:5), pp 583-98.
- 124. Markus, M.L., Tanis, C. and Fenema, P.C. (2000) Multisite ERP Implementation, *Communications* of the ACM, (43:4), pp 42-6.
- 125. McHenry, W.K. (2002) Using Knowledge Management to Reform the Russian Criminal Procedural Codex, *Decision Support Systems* (**34**:3), pp 339-57.
- 126. McNaughton, K. (1999) Taxpayers Reluctant to File over Web, *Cnet.com*, Available <u>http://news.com.com/2100-1017-223215.html?legacy=cnet</u>. Accessed on 2 May, 2003.
- 127. Mecella, M. and Batini, C. (2001) Enabling Italian e-Government through a Cooperative Architecture, *IEEE Computer* (34:2), pp 40-45.
- 128. Merton, R.K., Fiske, M., and Kendall, P.L. (1990) *The Focused Interview: A Manual of Problems and Procedures*, (2nd ed.), New York: Free Press.
- 129. Miles, M. B. and Huberman, A.M. (1994) Qualitative Data Analysis, Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA.
- 130. Milford, H.S. (2000) Racing to e-Government: Using the Internet for Citizen Service Delivery. *Government Finance Review* (16:5).
- 131. Mitchell, R.K., Agle, B.R. and Wood, D.J. (1997) Toward a Theory of Stakeholder Identification and Salience: Defining the Principle of Who and What Really Counts, *Academy of Management Review* (22:4), pp 853-86.
- 132. Mohr, L.B. (1982) Explaining Organizational Behavior, Jossey-Bass, San Francisco.
- 133. Momentum Research Group (2000) Benchmarking the e-government revolution: Year 2000 Report on Citizen and Business Demand, Available <u>http://www.nicusa.com/NIC_flash/</u> <u>download/BenchmarkingeGovernment.pdf</u>. Accessed on 27 March, 2002.
- 134. Monks, R.A.G. and Minow, N. (1995) Corporate Governance, Blackwell, Cambridge, M.A.
- Moon, M.J. (2002) The Evolution of E-Government among Municipalities: Rhetoric or Reality? *Public Administration Review* (62:4), pp 424-33.
- 136. Moon, M.J. and Bretschneider, S. (2002) Does the Perception of Red Tape Constrain IT Innovativeness in Organizations? Results from Simultaneous Equation Model and Implications, *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory* (11:3), pp 327-52.
- 137. Moore, W.L. (1980) Levels of Aggregation in Conjoint Analysis: An Empirical Comparison, *Journal of Marketing Research*, **17**, pp 516-23.
- 138. Mumford, E., Hirschheim, R., Fitzgerald, G. and Woodharper, A. (1985) *Research Methods in Information Systems*, North-Holland, Amsterdam.
- 139. Nadler, D. and Tushman, M. (1997) Competing by Design: The Power of Organization
Architecture, New York: Oxford University Press, p 8.

- 140. Nelson, R.R. and Winter, S.J. (1982) An Evolutionary Theory of Economic Change, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA.
- 141. Newcombe, T. (2000) Customer is King, NetGov Supplement to Government Technology, pp 8-11.
- 142. Ngwenyama, O.K. and Lee, A.S. (1997) Communication Richness in Electronic Mail: Critical Social Theory and the Contextuality of Meaning, *MIS Quarterly* (21:2), pp 145-67.
- 143. Nissen, H.E., Klein, H.K. and Hirschheim, R. (1991) *Information Systems Research: Contemporary Approaches and Emergent Traditions*, North-Holland Amsterdam.
- Nonaka, I., Reinmoeller, P. and Senoo, D. (1998) The 'ART' of Knowledge: Systems to Capitalize on Market Knowledge, *European Management Journal* (16:6), pp 673-84.
- Norris, D. and Kraemer, K. (1996) Mainframe and PC Computing in American Cities: Myths and Realities, *Public Administration Review* (56:6), pp 568-76.
- 146. Norris, P. (1999) Who Surfs? New Technology, Old Voters, and Virtual Democracy, In Kamarck EC and NYE JS (eds.) *Democracy.com? Governance in Networked World*, Hollis, NH: Hollis Publishing Company, pp 71-94.
- Numagami, T. (1998) The Infeasibility of Invariant Laws in Management Studies: A Reflective Dialogue in Defense of Case Studies, *Organization Science* (9:1), pp 2-15.
- 148. Oliver, C. (1997) Sustainable Competitive Advantage: Combining Institutional and Resource-Based Views, *Strategic Management Journal* (18:9), pp 697-713.
- 149. Orlikowski, J.W. and Baroudi, J.J. (1991) Studying Information Technology in Organizations: Research Approaches and Assumptions, *Information Systems Research* (2:1), pp 1-28.
- Orlikowski, W.J. (1993) CASE Tools as Organizational Change: Investigating Incremental and Radical Changes in Systems Development, *MIS Quarterly* (17:3), pp 309-340.
- 151. Pablo, Z.D. and Pan, S.L. (2002) A Multi-Disciplibary Analysis of E-governance: Where Do We Start? In *Proceedings of the 6th Pacific Conference on Information Systems (PACIS 2002)*, September 2-4, Tokyo, Japan.
- 152. Pan, S.L., Newell, S., Huang, J. and Wan, K.C. (2001) Knowledge Integration as a Key Problem in an ERP Implementation, In *Proceeding for the 22nd Annual International Conference on Information Systems* (ICIS 2001), New Orleans, Louisiana, USA, Dec 16-19, pp 321-28.
- 153. Pardo, T.A. and Scholl, H.J (2002) Walking Atop the Cliffs: Avoiding Failure and Reducing Risk in Large Scale E-Government Projects, In *Proceedings of the 35th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences* (HICSS 2002), Hawaii, USA, Jan 7-10.
- 154. Pardo, T.A., Scholl, H.J., Cook, M.E., Connelly, D.R. and Dawes, S.S. (2000) New York State Central Accounting System Stakeholder Need Analysis, Center for Technology in Government, Albany, NY.
- 155. Paré, G., and Elam, J.J. (1997) Using Case Study Research to Build Theories of IT Implementation, In Lee AS, Liebenau J and DeGross JI (eds.), *Information Systems and Qualitative Research*,

Chapman and Hall, London, pp 542-68.

- 156. Parkhe, A. (1993) Messy Research, Methodological Predispositions, and Theory Development in International Joint Ventures, *Academy of Management Review* (8:2), pp 227-68.
- 157. Patton, M.Q. (1990) *Qualitative Evaluation and Research Methods* (2nd ed.), Sage, London.
- 158. Pfeffer, J. and Salancik, G.R. (1978) *The External Control of Organizations: A Resource Dependence Perspective*, Harper and Row, New York.
- 159. Pfeffer, J. and Sutton, R.I. (2000) *The Knowledge-Doing Gap: How Smart Companies Turn Knowledge into Action*, Harvard Business School Press, Boston.
- Poon, S. (2002) ESDLIFE of Hong Kong E-Government Application with an E-Business Spirit", In Proceedings of the 8th American Conference on Information System (AMCIS 2002), Dallas, Texas, USA, Aug 9-11, pp 585-591.
- 161. Porter, M.E. (1992) Capital Choices: Changing the Way America Invests in Industry. *Research Report Presented to the Council on Competitiveness*, Co-sponsored by The Harvard Business School, Boston.
- Prahalad, C.K. and Ramaswamy, V. (2000) Co-opting Customer Competence, *Harvard Business Review* (78:1), pp 79-87.
- Rainey, G.W. and Rainey, H.G. (1986) Breaching the Hierarchical Imperative: The Modularization of the Social Security Claims Process. In Calista DJ (eds.) *Bureaucratic and Governmental Reform*, Greenwich, CT: JAI Press, pp 171-96.
- Rainey, H., Paney, S. and Bozeman, B. (1995) Public and Private Managers' Perceptions of Red Tape, *Public Administration Review* (55:6), pp 567-74.
- Rainey, H.G. (1983) Public Agencies and Private Firms, Administration and Society (15:2), pp 207-42.
- 166. Rainey, H.G., Backoff, R.W. and Levine, C.H. (1976) Comparing Public and Private Organizations, *Public Administration Review* (**36**:2), pp 233-44.
- 167. Regio, M. (2002) Government Virtual Service Networks, In *Proceedings of the 35th Hawaii* International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS 2002), Hawaii, USA, Jan 7-10.
- 168. Riggins, F.J. and Rhee, H. (1998) Toward a Unified View of Electronic Commerce, *Communications of the ACM* (**41**:10), pp 88-95.
- 169. Robb, D. (2000) E-Government for the People, *Electronic Government* (1:3), pp 27-9.
- Robertson, P.J. and Seneviratne, S.J. (1995) Outcomes of Planned Organizational Change in the Public Sector: A Meta-Analysis Comparison to the Private Sector, *Public Administration Review* (55:6), pp 547-58.
- 171. Rowley, T.J. (1997) Moving Beyond Dyadic Ties: A Network Theory of Stakeholder Influences, *Academy of Management Review* (22:4), pp 887-910.
- 172. Rupp, C. (2002) Best Practice in e-Austria: The Austrian Electronic Economic Chamber Project. In Proceedings of the 8th American Conference on Information System (AMCIS 2002), Dallas, Texas,

USA, Aug 9-11, pp 592-6.

- 173. Sabherwal, R. and Robey, D. (1995) Reconciling Variance and Process Strategies for Studying Information Systems Development, *Information Systems Research* (6:4), pp 303-27.
- 174. Schachter, H.K. (1994) The Role of Efficiency in Bureaucratic Study. In Farazmand A (eds.) *Handbook of Bureaucracy*, New York: Marcel Dekker, pp 227-40.
- 175. Schatzman, L. and Strauss, A. (1973) Field Research, Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- 176. Schneiderman, B. and Rose, A. (1996) Social Impact Statements: Engaging Public Participation In Information Technology Design, In *Proceedings of The Symposium On Computers and The Quality Of Life*, pp 90-6.
- 177. Scholl, H. (2001) Applying Stakeholder Theory to E-Government, In Schmid B, Stanoevska-Slabeva K and Tschammer V (eds.) *Towards the E-Society: E-Commerce, E-Business, and E-Government*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Massachusetts pp 735-47.
- 178. Schubert, P. and Häusler, U. (2001). E-Government meets E-Business: A Portal Site for Startup Companies in Switzerland. In *Proceedings of the 34th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences* (HICSS 2001), Hawaii, USA, Jan 3-6.
- 179. Scott, S.G. and Lane, V.R. (2000) A Stakeholder Approach To Organizational Identity, *Academy Of Management Review* (25:1), pp 43 62.
- Seavey, A.C. (1996) Final Thoughts on Interesting Times, *Journal of Government Information* (23:4), pp 515-20.
- Seddon, P.B. (1997) A Respecification and Extension of the DeLone and McLean Model of IS Success, *Information Systems Research* (8:3), pp 240-53.
- Shaw, T., and Jarvenpaa, S. (1997) Process Models in Information Systems, In Lee AS, Liebenau J, and DeGross JI (eds.) *Information Systems and Qualitative Research*, Chaoman and Hall, London, pp 70-100.
- 183. Spender, J.C. (1996) Organizational Knowledge, Learning and Memory: Three Concepts in Search of a Theory, *Journal of Organizational Change Management* **9**, pp 63-78.
- 184. Spradley, J.P. (1979) The Ethnographic Interview, New York: Holt, Rinehart, and Winston.
- 185. Sprecher, M.H. (2000) Racing to E-government: Using the Internet for Citizen Service Delivery, *Government Finance Review* (16:5), pp 21-2.
- 186. Stiglitz, J., Orszag, P. & Orszag, J. (2000) The Role of Government in a Digital Age, Available <u>http://www.ccianet.org/digital_age/report.pdf</u>. Accessed on 16 April, 2002.
- Stratford, J.S. and Stratford, J. (2000) Computerized and Networked Government Information. *Journal of Government Information* (27:3), pp 385-89.
- Strauss, A. and Corbin, J. (1998) Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory (2nd Ed), Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- 189. Strauss, A.L. and Corbin, J. (1990) Basics of Qualitative Research: Grounded Theory Procedures and Techniques, Sage, London.

- 190. Tan, C.W. and Pan, S.L. (2003) Managing E-Transformation in the Public Sector: An E-Government Study of the Inland Revenue Authority of Singapore (IRAS), *European Journal of Information Systems* (12:4), Forthcoming.
- 191. Tan, C.W., Pan, S.L. and Huang, J.C. (2002) Electronic Government Practice in Action: An Evolution of Customer Relationship Management, In *Proceedings of the 6th Pacific Conference on Information Systems (PACIS 2002)*, Sep 2-4, Tokyo, Japan, pp 273-87.
- 192. Tan, C.W., Pan, S.L. and Lim, E. (2003) E-Governance: Towards a Strategic Convergence of Stakeholder Interests, In *Proceedings of the 11th European Conference on Information Systems*, Naples, Italy, Jun 19-21.
- 193. Tannenbaum, A.S. (1967) Control in Organizations, McGraw-Hill, New York.
- 194. Tapscott, D. (1996) *Digital Economy: Promise and Peril in the Age of Networked Intelligence*, McGraw-Hill, New York.
- 195. Taylor, M. and Kent, M.L. (1999) Challenging Assumptions of International Public Relations, *Public Relations Review* (25:2), pp 131-44.
- 196. Taylor, S.J. and Bogdan, R. (1984) Introduction to Qualitative Research Methods: The Search for Meanings, New York: John Wiley and Sons.
- 197. Tennert, J.R. and Schroeder, A.D. (1999) Stakeholder Analysis, Presentation at the 60th Annual Meeting of the American Society for Public Administration.
- 198. Thai, K. V. and Grimm, R. (2000). Government Procurement: Past and Current Developments, Journal of Public Budgeting, Accounting, and Financial Management (12:2), pp 231-47.
- 199. Thomas, J.C. (1999) Bringing Public into Public Administration: The Struggle Continues, *Public Administrative Review* (**59**:1), pp 83-8.
- 200. Traunmuller, R. and Csuhaj-Varju, E. (1998) Extending Workspaces for Knowledge Sharing, In *Proceedings of the 16th International Federation for Information Processing*, pp 77-88.
- 201. Traunmuller, R. and Lenk, K. (1996) New Public Management and Enabling Technologies. In *Proceedings of the 14th International Federation for Information Processing*, pp 11-18.
- 202. Traunmuller, R. and Wimmer, M. (2000) Process Collaboration Norms Knowledge: Signposts for Administrative Application Development. In *Proceedings of the 11th International Workshop on Database and Expert Systems Applications* (DEXA'00), Greenwich, London, UK, Sep 6-8, pp 1141-5.
- 203. Tricker, R.I. (1994) International Corporate Governance, Simon & Schuster, Singapore.
- 204. Turban, E., King, D., Lee, J., Warkentin, M. and Chung, H.M. (2002) Electronic Commerce 2002: A Managerial Perspective (2nd ed.), Prentice Hall.
- 205. Turnbull, S. (1997) Stakeholder Co-operation, Journal of Co-operative Studies (29:3), pp 18-52.
- Veenswijk, M.B. and Hakvoort, J.L.M. (2002) Public-Private Transformations. Institutional Shifts, Cultural Changes and Altering Identities: Two Case Studies, *Public Administration* (80:3), pp 543-55.
- 207. Venkatraman N. (1994) IT-Enabled Business Transformation: From Automation to Business Scope

Redefinition, Sloan Management Review (35:2), pp 73-87.

- 208. Ventriss, C. (1989) Toward a Public Philosophy of Public Administration: A Civic Perspective of the Public, *Public Administrative Review* (**49**:2), pp 173-9.
- 209. von Hoffman, C. (1999) The Making of E-government, COI Enterprise Magazine (November 15).
- von Krogh, G. (1998) Care in Knowledge Creation, *California Management Review* (40:3), pp 133-53.
- Walsham, G. (1992) Management Science and Organizational Change: A Framework for Analysis, OMEGA (20:1), pp, 1-9.
- 212. Walsham, G. (1993) Interpreting Information Systems in Organisations, Wiley, Chichester.
- Walsham, G. (1995) Interpretive Case Studies in IS Research: Nature and Method, *European Journal of Information Systems* (4), pp 74-81.
- 214. Wassenaar, A. (2000) E-government value chain models: e-government from a business (modeling) perspective. In *Proceedings of the 11th International Workshop on Database and Expert Systems Applications* (DEXA'00), Greenwich, London, UK, Sep 6-8, IEEE press.
- Webler, T. and Tuler, S. (2000) Fairness and Competence in Citizen Participation Theoretical Reflections from a Case Study, *Administration & Society* (32:5), pp 566-95.
- Wescott, C. (2002) E-Government in the Asia Pacific Region, Available <u>http://www.adb.org/</u> <u>Documents/Papers/E_Government/default.asp</u>. Accessed on 27 March, 2002.
- 217. Whitson, T.L. and Davis, L. (2001) Best Practices in Electronic Government: Comprehensive Electronic Information Dissemination for Science and Technology, *Government Information Quarterly* (18:2), pp 79-91.
- 218. Wimmer, M. and Traunmuller, R. (2000) Trends in Electronic Government: Managing Distributed Knowledge. In *Proceedings of the 11th International Workshop on Database and Expert Systems Applications* (DEXA'00), Greenwich, London, UK, Sep 6-8, pp 340-5.
- Wimmer, M. Traunmuller, R. and Lenk, K. (2001) Electronic Business Invading the Public Sector: Considerations on Change and Design. In *Proceedings of 34th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences* (HICSS 2001), Hawaii, USA, Jan 3-6.
- Yin, R.K. (1981) The Case Study as a Serious Research Strategy, *Knowledge Creation Diffusion*, Utilization (3:1), pp 97-114.
- 221. Yin, R.K. (1994) Case Study Research: Design and Methods (2nd ed.), Sage, London.
- 222. Yuchtman, E. and Seashore, S.E. (1967) A System Resource Approach to Organizational Effectiveness, *American Sociological Review* (**32**:6), pp 891-903.
- 223. Zhang, J., Cresswell, A.M. and Thompson, F. (2002) Participants' Expectations and the Success of Knowledge Networking in the Public Sector, In *Proceedings of the 8th American Conference on Information System* (AMCIS 2002), Dallas, Texas, USA, Aug 9-11, pp 597-604.